

Part I Nature and Significance of Bank Liquidity

Part II Banking Changes and the Liquidity Problem

> Part III Bank Liquidity in War, 1939-45

CHARLES R. WHITTLESEY

OUR ECONOMY IN WAR Occasional Paper 22: May, 1945

FINANCIAL RESEARCH PROGRAM NATIONAL BUREAU OF ECONOMIC RESEARCH 1819 BROADWAY, NEW YORK 23, N. Y. Price fifty cents COPYRIGHT, 1945 BY NATIONAL BUREAU OF ECONOMIC RESEARCH, INC. 1819 BROADWAY, NEW YORK, N. Y. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED MANUFACTURED IN THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA BY THE JOHN B. WATKINS COMPANY, NEW YORK Preface

THE PARTICIPATION of the banking system in the financing of World War II has significantly affected its financial structure and functioning. Bank assets and liabilities have expanded enormously during the war period, and with this expansion there has also occurred a striking shift in the importance of component items in the totals. In addition, the banking system has had to adjust to a trebling of currency in the hands of the public, and to a huge investment by the public in federal obligations. The critical questions to which these wartime developments give rise are: Have the banks individually and as a system gained or lost in liquidity? And have they been strengthened or weakened in their capacity to perform "normal" functions upon return to peace?

Dr. Whittlesey's present paper is directed toward answering these questions. Since any answers depend upon what the words "liquidity," "strengthened" and "weakened" mean in a practical sense, the author has adopted the current working concepts of the banking community as the most useful ones for his purpose.

This paper is the third written by Dr. Whittlesey in the National Bureau Series entitled "Our Economy in War." Those studies in this series which have been prepared under the Financial Research Program, have been made possible by grants from the Association of Reserve City Bankers and from private foundations. None of these sources of financial support is to be understood as approving, by virtue of its grant, any of the statements made or conclusions reached.

Dr. Whittlesey is Professor of Finance and Economics in the Wharton School of Finance and Commerce of the University of Pennsylvania and Economic Consultant to the Penn Mutual Life Insurance Company. He was assisted in the preparation of his study by Edith Elbogen and Sergei Dobrovolsky, both research assistants of the Financial Research Program. Mr. Donald Dunham was in charge of editing the manuscript and guiding it through the press.

> RALPH A. YOUNG Director, Financial Research Program

Table of Contents

PART I – NATURE AND SIGNIFICANCE OF	
BANK LIQUIDITY	_1
LIQUIDITY OF THE INDIVIDUAL BANK	2
LACK OF UNIFORMITY AMONG BANKS	4
Appendix: A Note on the Meaning of Liquidity	9
PART II – BANKING CHANGES AND THE	
LIQUIDITY PROBLEM	14
CHARACTER OF BANKING ASSETS AND THE BEHAVIOR OF DEPOSITS	14
Relative Deposit Growth and Probable Deposit Contraction	19
Relation of Portfolio Policy to Deposit Growth	25
DEPOSIT CONTRACTION AND SOLVENCY, A CASE HISTORY	27
THE RATIO OF CAPITAL TO ASSETS	30
Incidental Factors Influencing Bank Liquidity	37
PART III – BANK LIQUIDITY IN WAR, 1939-45	40
LIQUIDITY REQUIREMENTS, 1939-44	43
Security Markets and the Outbreak of War	43
Bank Reserves and Currency	45
REGIONAL DIFFERENCES	46

۱

How Liquidity Was Furnished, 1939-44	52
Internal Factors Related to Bank Liquidity	55
Federal Reserve Techniques for Providing Banking Liquidity	61
1. Open Market Operations	63
2. TREASURY BILL POLICY	66
a. Mechanical Provisions	68
b. Transactions in Treasury Bills, Volume, and Yield	70
c. The Role of the Dealer	75
d. Treasury Bill Policy as an Adjusting Mechanism	77
e. Relation to Treasury Financing	78
f. Relation to Other Federal Reserve Policies	79
g. Relation to Member Bank Operations	80
IN REVIEW	84

List of Tables

1.	GROWTH OF MEMBER BANK DEPOSITS BY FEDERAL RESERVE DISTRICTS, JUNE 1940 TO JUNE 1944	21
2.	GROWTH OF MEMBER BANK DEPOSITS IN SELECTED RESERVE AND CENTRAL RESERVE CITIES, JUNE 1940 TO JUNE 1944	23
3.	Deviations of Deposit Growth from Average for System, Selected Reserve City and Central Reserve City Banks, June 1940 to June 1944	24
4.	CAPITAL RATIOS OF INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1933-44	34
5.	NET GOLD IMPORTS AND GROWTH IN MEMBER BANK RESERVES, 1934-41	42
6.	PRINCIPAL FACTORS IN THE INCREASE IN DEMAND BY BANKS FOR LIQUID FUNDS, SEMI-ANNUALLY FROM JUNE 1939 TO JUNE 1944	46
7.	RATIO OF RESERVES TO NOTE AND DEPOSIT LIABILITIES-FEDERAL Reserve Banks, June 1939 to December 1944	48
8.	Reserves and Note and Deposit Liabilities of Federal Reserve Banks, June 1939 to December 1944	50
9.	Member Bank Reserve Requirements, 1939-44	51
10.	RATIO OF INTERBANK DEMAND DEPOSITS TO TOTAL DEMAND DEPOSITS, 1928-44	57
11.	RATIO OF CASH AND TREASURY BILLS TO TOTAL DEPOSITS IN MEMBER BANKS, JUNE 1939 TO JUNE 1944	58
12.	RATIO OF SUBSTANDARD ASSETS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1939-43	59
13.	Average Maturity of Assets of Insured Commercial Banks, June 1939 to June 1944	60

14.	PROPORTION OF TREASURY OBLIGATIONS IN DIFFERENT MATURITY CLASSIFICATIONS HELD BY MEMBER BANKS, JUNE 1939 TO JUNE 1944	61
15.	BANK HOLDINGS OF TREASURY BILLS, JANUARY 1942 TO November 1944	71
16. •	TREASURY BILLS HELD BY FEDERAL RESERVE BANKS SUBJECT TO REPURCHASE OPTION, SEPTEMBER 1942 TO DECEMBER 1944	74
17.	TREASURY BILL TENDERS AND ALLOCATIONS BY FEDERAL RESERVE Districts, December 1942 and December 1944	76
18.	Possible Income from Alternative Methods of Providing Liquidity	81
19.	Commercial Bank Holdings of Bills and Certificates, July 1942 to November 1944	82

List of Charts

1. BANK LOANS AND INDUSTRIAL PRODUCTION, 1919-41	15
2. Demand Deposits, Actual and Hypothetical, All Banks, 1920-41	16
3. INCREASE IN TOTAL DEPOSITS, JUNE 1939–JUNE 1943, AND RATIO BY STATES OF LIQUID ASSETS TO TOTAL ASSETS, 1943	26
4. RATIO OF CAPITAL ACCOUNTS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF NATIONAL BANKS, 1865-1944	31
5. CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND TOTAL ASSETS OF MEMBER BANKS, 1921-44	32
6. RATIO OF CAPITAL ACCOUNTS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF INSURED COM- MERCIAL BANKS, BY STATES, 1939 AND 1943	33
7. Required Reserves of Member Banks, January 1941– December 1944	55
8. TREASURY BILLS, WEEKLY ISSUES AND TOTALS OUTSTANDING, JANUARY 1942–DECEMBER 1944	69
9. Distribution of Treasury Bill Holdings, April 1942– November 1944	72

Part I

Nature and Significance of Bank Liquidity

In the everyday usage of bankers the term "liquidity," when applied to bank assets, relates to the possibility of converting assets into cash without serious loss of time or money. When applied to a bank it refers to the extent, relative to the volume and character of liabilities, to which the bank holds assets that are either in the form of cash or readily convertible into cash without material loss.¹

In many situations, the cash obtainable from liquid assets is of secondary importance, as is shown by the fact that a short-term asset may be bought with the intention of replacing it with another as soon as it matures, and so on indefinitely. This is typical of bank loans at the present time. The cash itself is not retained or even desired; there would be a saving of much effort if a longer-term security were bought in the first place and possibly a higher return would be realized in addition. But what is gained – and what makes the extra trouble and the lower return seem justified – is the fact that the asset is safeguarded against substantial shrinkage, however temporary, in its capital value.

In the final analysis, however, the liquidity problem of banks is primarily and basically the problem of assuring that there will be an adequate amount of cash on hand, when needed, to meet all demands for cash. The task of providing sufficient cash presents itself in two ways: the individual bank, if it is to stay in business, must be able to meet all demands for cash including those resulting from the transfer of money to other banks in the system; and banks as a whole must be able to supply whatever demands are made upon them for the purpose of drawing money out of the system, whether abroad or for use in domestic circulation. While a drain of cash out of the banking system necessarily involves the withdrawal of funds from some individual bank or group of banks, a withdrawal from an individual bank, which may simply represent a transfer of

¹ Distinctions in terminology and theory bearing on the meaning of liquidity are elaborated in an appendix at the end of this section, p. 9 ff.

funds to other banks, does not necessarily involve a withdrawal from the system.

The problem of the liquidity of the banking system as a whole entails questions involving general governmental and fiscal decisions as well as central banking policy and procedure. But it is the liquidity of the individual bank rather than of the banking system that concerns the great majority of bankers most frequently and most directly. Even those aspects of the problem which involve all banks have their focus in the affairs of the individual banks. Whether a drain of cash is from the banking system as a whole or only from a single bank in the system, its immediate manifestation is the withdrawal of deposits from some bank or group of banks. Likewise that part of the liquidity question which relates not so much to providing cash as to arranging the maturity distribution of earning assets in such a way as to avoid undue depreciation, is also a subject calling for decision by individual bankers.

LIQUIDITY OF THE INDIVIDUAL BANK

The fundamental task confronting any bank is to keep the value of assets equal to the value of liabilities. The bases of this problem are a reflection of the characteristics of the banking business. In contrast with other middlemen, the banker holds few assets of a tangible sort; his resources consist predominantly of the debts of businessmen and the government. At the same time he owes very large sums to the public in the form of time and demand deposits. The demand deposits carry the obligation to pay cash whenever it is requested, while on time deposits a short period of waiting is allowed by law but is seldom invoked.

The bulk of a bank's liabilities, then, are subject to payment on call, and it is essential that at all times the resources of the bank provide the means for meeting demands for cash as they are made. It might appear that this would require banks to hold against these liabilities resources which are also payable on call. As banking is carried on today, an exact balancing of the maturities of assets and liabilities is not feasible. Fortunately it is also not necessary, since there is not the slightest likelihood that the depositors' legal rights to early payment will be fully exercised.

While the banking problem nominally embraces all liabilities, it is the bank's liabilities to the public rather than to its stockholders that constitute the primary consideration. If liabilities in the form of capital accounts are not covered by assets it is unfortunate for the stockholders, but that is a normal business hazard attaching to participation in any enterprise. If depositors lose, on the other hand, it is much more serious since this represents the failure of a vital part of the monetary mechanism, and may entail indefensible hardships to the bank's customers and impair the efficient working of the entire economy.

In practice the task of balancing assets and liabilities divides itself into two parts, the long-run and the immediate. The long-run phase relates to total assets and liabilities. It is the problem of solvency in the literal sense of dissolubility, i.e., could the affairs of the bank be wound up without loss to anyone? The short-run phase relates to liquid assets and liabilities, meaning by liquid liabilities those that are liquid in fact rather than merely in form. This is the problem of liquidity, of being able to meet all demands for cash as they are presented; it is important at all times, since failure to remain in a position to meet all claims as they are presented leaves the bank with no alternative but to close its doors. The long-run problem is of concrete significance only if it is desired to close out the bank. It is possible for a bank to be temporarily in a position where its assets at current market valuations fail to cover liabilities. Such a situation might develop as the result of a sharp recession in business activity such as occurred in 1920-21, a drop in price of farm land as in the twenties or a drastic decline in security prices such as followed the 1929 crash.² By continuing operations until there is a recovery in business conditions, the situation of technical insolvency may correct itself. Ordinarily the chief importance of the long-run banking problem is indirect. That is, a satisfactory solution of the immediate or short-run banking problem may depend upon a successful handling of the long-run problem.

The basis of an attack upon the fundamental banking problem is suggested by its definition. Since the objective is to keep assets equal to liabilities, the problem may be approached from the side of assets or of liabilities, or of both assets and liabilities. In the long run the problem of keeping assets equal to liabilities applies to all assets and liabilities; in the short run it is a matter of effecting

² The relative importance of loans or securities in the composition of bank portfolios would help to determine which of these hazards was the more serious.

a suitable balance between liquid assets and liquid liabilities. The maintenance at all times of a balance of this short-run character is the essence of any solution of the liquidity problem.

LACK OF UNIFORMITY AMONG BANKS

For any individual bank the problem of liquidity is of a compound character. It entails the provision of adequate cash as it is needed, the spacing of the maturities of income-yielding assets to meet future demands for cash and the realization of as high a net income as is consistent with safety. A solution of the problem is rendered more difficult by the variation that exists among banks.

Some banks are so large that their officers hesitate to rely on sale of securities as a means of obtaining additional cash for fear this might jeopardize the stability of the security market. Accordingly a relatively large portion of assets may be held in the form of cash and of securities convertible into cash without resort to sale in the open market. A small bank can plan, to a degree that a large bank possibly cannot, upon the shifting of assets as a means of obtaining necessary cash.

Banks differ markedly, also, in the character of their deposit liabilities. A bank with large bankers' balances or with deposits of large corporations or governmental agencies must be prepared for pronounced fluctuations in their amount. A bank with a high proportion of time deposits, or a neighborhood type of bank with numerous small demand deposits, will normally be subject to little net change in deposits. Furthermore, the size of deposit accounts ordinarily bears a direct relation to the susceptibility of deposits to contraction of the sort that occurs when a bank is in difficulties. A study of the experience of a group of banks which failed just prior to the banking holiday of 1933 showed, for example, that deposits of \$25,000 and up decreased 64 percent, and those under \$500 by 6 percent. For deposits under \$200 the shrinkage was negligible. Among different types of depositors the decrease was greatest for interbank deposits.³

Within a particular city there may be business banks with a relatively small number of accounts of large average size, other banks primarily engaged in trust operations, and still others with a large

³ Federal Reserve Bulletin (March 1939) pp. 178-81. The reduction in size of larger accounts may have helped, by bringing them into lower size classes, to maintain the averages of the smaller accounts.

volume of personal accounts. It is not even possible to generalize between city banks and country banks. Two adjoining banks in the same town may have distinctly different types of business. There are large banks, even in New York City, that are much closer to what is generally thought of as a country bank than they are to the conventional pattern of a big city bank.

A bank has to consider not only the normal behavior of its deposit accounts; it must also take into consideration the preferences and prejudices of its customers. A bank may hold large amounts of cash and highly liquid assets, not because it has any expectation of needing them, but merely because it believes that large depositors would transfer a substantial proportion of their funds elsewhere if it were to maintain a less liquid policy than other leading banks.⁴ The extent to which a bank will be affected by this possibility of transfer is influenced both by the type of deposits it holds and by the practices being followed by other banks at the same time. A bank that has national accounts has more to fear from a loss of deposits than another whose accounts are locally held. However, any bank has greater latitude in reducing its own liquidity when other banks are reducing theirs, for there would be less reason to transfer deposits on the ground that other banks are more liquid. Moreover, the fact that the action is general helps to overcome the prejudice against a particular bank's following such a policy.

The location of a bank may have considerable bearing upon its probable liquidity requirements. A bank in a community experiencing a sudden boom may be faced with a drain of funds if the boom collapses and will, therefore, need to be in a position to provide cash in larger amounts than a bank in a community where conditions are more stable. At one time funds may show a tendency to move toward an industrial or agricultural community, and at another time or under different conditions they may move toward a financial community. Conditions may change because of seasonal or cyclical reasons, a war boom, security or real estate speculation because of anything, in fact, that causes business conditions to behave differently in one part of the country from what they do in

⁴ Assuming that the bank is correct in this belief, the maintenance of the liquidity of assets is a means of restricting what has been referred to as the liquidity of liabilities. In such a situation a change in the liquidity of assets is inversely related to the liquidity of liabilities, i.e., the more liquid assets become the less liquid are liabilities and vice versa.

another. Minor differences may arise from such factors as the strength of its relations with other banks and whether or not it is near a Federal Reserve Bank. Not all of the regional differences in liquidity requirements can be accurately foreseen. In periods of boom or depression, moreover, the same forces that confuse the judgment of other businessmen also assail the bankers, as experience demonstrated after the last war and during the Florida real estate boom in the middle twenties. Adaptation to regional differences is rendered particularly difficult by the fact that the policies of similar banks in other areas become an entirely untrustworthy guide.

Differences in policies with regard to liquidity appear to be influenced in some degree by the earnings position of banks. The determination of a bank's portfolio policy requires a balancing of its need for cash and its need for income: a bank may fail through either an overestimate or an underestimate of its future liquidity requirements, since the one might lead to inadequate income and the other to inability to meet its obligations. A bank that anticipates a decrease in earnings may, for that reason alone, assume a less liquid position, while another whose earnings outlook is satisfactory may remain as liquid as before.

The lack of uniformity in policies followed can be explained only in part by differences in the characteristics of individual banks. To a considerable extent it is attributable to the influence of strongminded bankers, who have their particular ideas as to how banks should be run. Few of them stand out as conspicuously as the famous exponent of liquidity, "100-percent" Nichols, head of a suburban bank in the Chicago area, did a few years ago, but it is safe to say that scores of bankers have put their individual impression on their banks as definitely, if less dramatically, as Mr. Nichols did on his.

There is no precise formula for providing liquidity of assets. One bank may hold a large proportion of short-term assets and relatively small amounts of cash and long-term securities; and another may follow the opposite policy, holding a considerable share of its assets in long-term form and relatively little in short, relying on large holdings of cash to provide the requisite liquidity. A great variety of combinations can be, and in fact are, used to give the desired liquidity and yield. The most usual practice, however, is for a bank to hold a moderate amount of cash to meet reserve requirements and working cash needs, a considerable volume of short-term securi ties and most or all of the remainder of its earning assets in medium term securities with possibly a small quantity of long-term bonds Further examples will serve to illustrate the variety of policie

followed by banks:

A Florida bank held approximately equal amounts of cash and government securities maturing in twenty years or more and virtually no short-term or medium-term assets. The large holdings of cash were relied upon to give whatever liquidity was required, their high degree of liquidity compensating for the limited liquidity of the long-term securities. At the same time, the higher yield on these securities was counted on to make up for the large proportion of assets yielding no income, and to result in a higher average return than would have been obtained from following a more conventional portfolio policy.

In a large city in the east at the end of 1943 one bank held over 70 percent of its Treasury securities in maturities of over five years, while another bank held less than 14 percent in maturities of that length. In the same city ratios of capital funds to total deposits ranged from 4 percent to 123/4 percent.

One bank with large corporate deposits has a record of the minimum amount of each balance prior to the banking holiday of 1933. On the ground that funds that did not go out at that time can be counted on to remain, the bank makes it a policy to cover everything in excess of this minimum with highly liquid assets.

Another large bank estimates, largely on the basis of past experience, the minimum amount to which particular accounts or groups of accounts may fall in the course of a year. It computes the sum of these minimum balances and then follows the practice of covering everything above this total with highly liquid assets. While admitting that the shrinkage in balances would not all occur at the same time, the practice is nevertheless defended on the ground that this fact provides an added element of safety.

There are four banks of approximately the same size in

a certain New England city. In June 1943 one of the banks held Treasury obligations amounting to \$514,000 and loans and discounts to \$1,793,000 out of total assets of \$3,003,000. Another of the banks had just the opposite distribution of assets, with Treasury obligations amounting to \$1,392,000 and loans and discounts to \$643,000 out of total assets of \$3,716,000. Contrary to what might be expected, the first bank was a savings bank and trust company while the other was not.

A bank in a farming community of 2,000 held aggregate deposits at the end of 1942 amounting to \$1,126,000, of which 86 percent were payable on demand. Assets included loans and discounts of \$237,000; investments, chiefly government securities, of \$249,000; and cash and due from other banks, \$818,000. In this bank cash, including cash items and due from other banks, represented nearly 73 percent of total deposits. The ratio of cash to deposits in all country member banks was 32 percent.

In computing liquid assets some banks lump all government securities along with cash as liquid assets. Others include only those with maturities of one year or less as fully liquid.

The characteristics of the particular bank play an important part in the requirements and recommendations laid down by officials charged with the supervision and examination of banks. Under conditions prevailing today, no bank would be criticized for having too many government obligations in its portfolio. Examiners might suggest, however, that a different selection of maturities would accord more nearly with the bank's prospective needs. In determining their liquidity policies, bankers are obliged to assess the combined importance of such factors as a bank's size, location and type of business. These factors are likewise among the principal considerations upon which bank examiners and supervisory authorities base their recommendations.

Perhaps the most important single observation that can be made concerning the problem of liquidity of the individual bank is that there is no general solution, valid for all banks at any time or for any bank at all times. Liquidity is essentially an individual affair; it would be sheerest folly to attempt to set down a concise formula that any banker could adopt. Moreover, no banker can count on assuring liquidity simply by adopting the policies followed by some other bank in which he has confidence. The liquidity problem presents itself in a wide variety of forms largely because banks differ so greatly in their basic characteristics.

APPENDIX

A NOTE ON THE MEANING OF LIQUIDITY

As used in financial discussions, the word "liquidity" is simply a figure of speech to which we have become so accustomed that we forget that it is a figure. By analogy, money is the equivalent of a liquid. Cash is identified with complete liquidity; degrees of liquidity of assets correspond to the extent to which assets approach equivalence with cash. The test of this equivalence is the certainty of being able, in case the need arises, to exchange assets for money without delay and without "material" diminution of the value at which the assets are carried on the books of the bank. The same figure of speech is implicit in a number of related expressions, such as "liquidation," "frozen credit" and "thawing out of bank loans."

In technical economic literature the term "liquidity" is frequently used in a specialized sense embodying a particular conception of how banking should be carried on. This usage was employed by spokesmen for the Banking School which played an active part in monetary controversies a century or more ago. In recent years it has been reformulated and reemphasized in the writings of the late Professor H. Parker Willis and his associates at Columbia University. This usage identifies liquidity with the granting of credit through the purchase by banks of "self-liquidating commercial paper." By this is meant short-term obligations that originate in commercial operations whose completion provides the money for their discharge.

Since 1930 a great deal of discussion has centered about the relation of liquidity, and more especially "liquidity preference," to interest theory and the theory of money. Without entering into the controversy associated with liquidity preference, it is worth reiterating that the familiar generalization that short-term securities command a lower rate of interest than long-term securities does not hold true historically. On the basis of data for the first quarter of each year it appears that from 1900 to 1930 the short-term interest rates were perceptibly below the long-term rate in only one year.⁵ At one time it was argued that the short rate should be higher than the long rate because investors had to be compensated for the trouble and expense of reinvesting money put out at short term. This theory of "illiquidity preference," and perhaps also the idea of liquidity preference, would seem to be in considerable part a product of the conditions under which they originated. The validity of either as a universal generalization is clearly open to question.

The expression "liquid funds" is used to refer to cash or cash claims which are available, according to need, for such purposes as withdrawals of currency by depositors, meeting of increased reserve requirements (whether these arise out of a change in the legal ratio or a growth in deposit liabilities) and the provision of additional vault cash. "Liquid assets" is used more broadly to include highgrade earning assets of short maturity or assured convertibility.

"Liquid bank assets" have been defined by the Federal Reserve as follows: "From the standpoint of an individual bank liquid assets or secondary reserves include balances payable on demand, loans that may be readily called or sold in the open market without involving customer relations, and securities that may be sold without risk of material loss of principal. In general, such assets include most of the following: brokers' loans, bankers' acceptances, open market commercial paper, and short-term high-grade securities, as well as cash and balances with other banks." ⁶

Any description of the liquidity of assets must assume some degree of orderliness in the conditions of liquidation. It is of little use to describe the liquid assets of a bank as "only those which can be converted into cash tomorrow morning without having to sustain a loss," or hold that no more of a bank's holdings of bonds should be included as liquid than could be sold without depressing the market.¹

For groups of banks, or even for many large banks individually, so rigid a definition of the liquidity of bank investments is wholly artificial. It is very much like maintaining that grain dealers should

⁵ See David Durand, Basic Yields of Corporate Bonds, 1900-1942 (National Bureau of Economic Research, Technical Paper 3) pp. 16-19.

⁶ Federal Reserve Bulletin (April 1939) p. 262.

⁷ Banking (April 1939) p. 83.

value at the market price only that part of their stock of wheat which could be turned into cash at that price "tomorrow morning." Any valuation based on market price must inevitably assume the maintenance of some degree of order in the market, whether that orderliness results from the elasticity of supply and demand or is the consequence of control by the central authorities. The basis of liquidity in a free market lies largely in the possibility of a transfer of assets to other investors, total demand for the assets remaining approximately constant. In a market that is not free it may consist of the possibility of a transfer to some outside agency such as the central bank, or it may depend upon restraints on the exercise of the public's right to demand cash.

To the extent that the liquidity of particular banking assets is contingent upon their transfer to other banks, the liquidity of assets for individual banks is greater than for the banking system as a whole. At the present time the liquidity of bank assets is guaranteed by their shiftability to the Federal Reserve Banks. This meaning of the shiftability of bank assets is altogether different from that involved in the controversy over liquidity and shiftability before and after 1920. At that time the term shiftability was generally assumed to refer to the transfer of assets to commercial banks or other private investors. Today it is primarily concerned with transfer to the Federal Reserve Banks. As long as the Federal Reserve continues to provide a market for securities of the types held by banks, the liquidity of most individual banks and of the system of banks is assured.

The liquidity of particular assets is affected by the price at which they are carried on the books of the bank. If, for example, they were bought at a bargain or have been marked down sufficiently, (as in the case of bank buildings), assets may be said to be liquid even though the market is very limited and sales would be at a much lower price than could have been obtained earlier. Thus the test of an asset's liquidity might be thought of as consisting, at any particular moment, of getting back a sum of money equal to the amount of the liabilities which the asset is calculated as offsetting on the balance sheet of the bank, or, alternatively, it could be said that the test of liquidity turns on recovering the money that was put in. The first of these usages is more pertinent to the problem of bank liquidity. Part of the value which the asset originally represented may have been offset by marking the asset down on the books of the bank, and the receipts that made this revaluation possible may have come from general profits rather than from the asset itself. In order, that is, for the asset to have liquidity it is not necessary to recover by sale in the market the full amount of money originally paid for the asset.⁸

Need for liquid funds may arise through either expansion or contraction of deposit obligations. An expansion of deposit calls for reserves because of the rise in reserve requirements, and additional amounts of cash are necessary if the volume of currency in circulation increases at the same time. A deposit contraction that has the character of a run, with deposits converted into currency which is held idle rather than deposited in other banks, creates a need for more cash: reserves decline by the same amount as deposits, thus lowering the ratio of reserves to deposits. A deposit contraction that is the result of repayment of sums borrowed from banks, on the other hand, increases the liquidity of banks: the decline in deposits lowers the reserve requirement without diminishing the amount of reserves; indeed banks' holdings of cash reserves may rise through the deposit of currency withdrawn from circulation.

It is not the total cash payments effected but the net withdrawal of cash that determines a bank's liquidity requirement. A bank that is constantly receiving and paying out cash in equal amounts will obviously have less need for liquidity than another bank whose total payments are not currently equalized by receipts. For the individual bank or for the system, liquidity requirements depend on the "peak load" of net withdrawals over the period for which reserves are averaged. The great difference between the individual bank and the banking system is that a large proportion of the withdrawals from particular banks will be lodged in other banks within the system, while only a relatively small part of debits to accounts in any individual bank will ordinarily be redeposited in that same bank.

There is another function of liquidity that may be more important than providing for an actual or potential need for cash, namely, to afford protection against a decline in the market value of the assets held. In the case of earning assets the protection given is

⁸ This principle is recognized in the procedure known as "evaluation allowances." See below, pp. 36-37.

closely related to the fact that a liquid security is ordinarily readily convertible into cash. If it is known that a security can be, or automatically will be, exchanged for a definite sum of money within a short period of time, its market price cannot decline far below this amount; and likewise if the price of a security is stable (assuming that access to the market is reasonably free) it can be converted into cash at any time.

The possibility of a greater decline in the market value of securitics with longer maturities may rest upon the risk of default or the risk of a rise in the level of interest rates. For long-term government obligations or any other security whose full payment when due is unquestioned, only the second factor is important. However, actually realized loss resulting from a decline in market value caused solely by a rise in interest rates would be avoided if the security were held until maturity. Under such circumstances an impairment of the capital value of assets would become effective only if bank officers were voluntarily to sell or write down securities according to their market price, or were forced to do so by examiners or other banking authorities.

Part II

Banking Changes and the Liquidity Problem

The principal reason banks have a liquidity problem is that the amount of deposits is subject to constant, and sometimes unpredictable, change. Consequently any development that affects the stability of deposits directly involves the liquidity of banks.

CHARACTER OF BANKING ASSETS AND THE BEHAVIOR OF DEPOSITS

If a bank could be sure that the volume of deposits would not vary, the maintenance of liquidity would call for nothing more than providing till money for working purposes. The distribution of maturities of earning assets could be determined solely on the basis of safety and earnings. Moreover, if deposits, even though not constant in amount, were to change in a predictable manner, the problem of liquidity would be far simpler than at present. The maturities of bank assets could then be arranged according to foreseeable needs; the determination of bank liquidity would approach the nature of an exact science and there would be little excuse for having either too many or too few liquid assets.

At the peak of deposit expansion after the last war, investments represented less than a third of the earning assets of national banks. Throughout the second half of the twenties they amounted to about two-fifths, but by 1934 they had risen to half and by the middle of 1944 to nearly four-fifths. Where formerly the dominating element in earning assets was loans, it is now investments in the form of government securities. Inasmuch as the volume of deposits is closely linked to the volume of earning assets, any difference in variability between loans and investments bears directly on the future stability of bank deposits.

The theory of commercial banking at one time rested, as the name "commercial" banking implies, on the presumption that banks would engage chiefly in the discounting of short-term paper for industry and trade. Assuming that changes in the volume of business activity would lead to corresponding changes in the volume of such paper, the expansion or contraction of demand deposits through the discounting or retirement of this paper was expected to accommodate the supply of circulating medium to the volume of business transactions. These expectations were probably never fully realized in practice, for one reason because bank loans were not strictly short-term in character. Nevertheless there was a clearly recognizable tendency for the total of bank loans, including those of a noncommercial character, to vary more or less in harmony with the general course of business activity. This rough similarity is suggested by Chart 1, showing changes in the volume of bank loans from 1919 to 1941 plotted against the curve of industrial production.

There has been no corresponding tendency for changes in the volume of federal debt outstanding to be related to changes in economic activity. The growth of the national debt has been governed, in the present century at least, primarily by two factors, war and depression. The federal debt has behaved in a very different manner from short-term paper or bank loans. The volume of such debt increased greatly in time of war and business depression, decreased during the period of prosperity in the twenties and showed



CHART 1-BANK LOANS AND INDUSTRIAL PRODUCTION, 1919-41

Source: Banking and Monetary Statistics and Federal Reserve Bulletin.

relatively few and small short-run fluctuations. The significance of these differences to the way deposits may be expected to behave is indicated by Chart 2. Curve A of this chart shows for the period 1920-41 the actual volume of adjusted demand deposits of all banks. Curve B shows what changes would have occurred in the volume of bank deposits if they had maintained a constant relationship to the volume of short-term private debt.⁹ If, on the other hand, deposits

CHART 2—Demand Deposits, Actual and Hypothetical, All Banks, 1920-41



Source: Data for short-term private debt from Survey of Current Business (May 1943) p. 24, and for deposits and federal debt from Banking and Monetary Statistics.

had maintained a constant relationship to the volume of federal debt, the trend would have corresponded to that shown in curve C. A combination of these two bases would have yielded a pattern of deposits somewhere between curves B and C.

While the foregoing comparisons are purely hypothetical they lead to the clear inference that a deposit structure tied primarily to government debt would behave differently from one tied primarily to short-term private debt. It would probably show a greater stability as to amount, and instead of contracting at a time of business decline it might exhibit the opposite tendency.

9 Assuming for the sake of the argument that the volume of loans would have been the same as it was under the conditions that actually prevailed.

As matters stand today, the only way a substantial decline in deposits could come about would be through a decrease in the volume of Treasury obligations held by banks. Such a decrease would presumably call for a net repayment of debt by the government or a transfer of federal obligations from the banks to other investors. It is not certain, however, that either of these developments would necessarily result in a contraction of bank deposits; the tendency for a decline in bank holdings of government debt to reduce deposits could be offset by an expansion of private loans and investments. However, such an expansion might occur even without a decrease in government obligations. In that case the reduction in government debt held by banks would at least have the effect of restricting the total of earning assets (and therefore the volume of deposits) as compared with what they otherwise would have been.

Furthermore, as long as earning assets consist overwhelmingly of government obligations, the volume of deposits is no longer subject to the same spontaneous tendency toward contraction in a period of falling business that exists when assets are of a commercial character. Since Treasury debt is neither proportional to business activity nor uniformly of short duration, a decline in business activity would not, automatically, reduce the volume of bank assets of this character. Moreover, changes in public confidence would be less likely to contribute to fluctuations in the amount of these assets. Greater stability of deposits in time of declining business is of considerable importance; its precise implications are to be judged, however, primarily on the basis of the significance attached to the volume of circulating medium as a determinant of prices and production.

Similar considerations apply to the probable effects of business expansion. While changes in the volume of circulating medium in exact response to the "needs of industry and trade" have never been entirely automatic, the recent displacement of private debt by government debt as the principal basis of demand deposits has rendered the probability of a perfect automatic adjustment still more remote.¹⁰

 $^{^{10}}$ It is not suggested that the change is altogether complete. In the past, investments formed a part of earning assets; in the present, short-term paper has not entirely disappeared. The difference is one of degree, but the degree is so extreme that the line of argument is not altered by the fact that a residuum of the former basis of deposits still remains. Nor is it suggested here that such an automatic adjustment of the circulating medium would be desirable even if it could be counted upon.

This discussion of the stability of aggregate bank deposits still leaves untouched the problem of the stability of deposits which confronts the individual banker. For him liquidity and solvency are matters not so much of the absolute total as of the distribution of the total. He is likely to be more directly affected by the flow of funds from one part of the system to another. At one stage of war financing deposits were being shifted from New York and certain other centers to banks in defense areas where heavy disbursements were being made. If at some future time disbursements in defense areas should decrease relative to the payments these areas are called upon to make outside, a decline in deposits and a drain of reserves to other parts of the country may be expected to ensue. Banks in areas being deflated relative to the rest of the country will tend to lose deposits to banks more favorably situated. It is because of regional shifts that the possibility still remains of a liquidity crisis for individual banks or for banks in particular areas. The fear of this contingency helps to explain the reluctance of some bankers to act freely on the advice of Federal Reserve authorities to invest idle funds, even when they were given "assurance that banks will be provided with reserves, by one means or another, if additional reserves are needed." 11

Since the shifting about of banking funds within the banking system is determined by internal balances of payments and not by the type of security on which deposits are based, any difference in deposit behavior resulting from the change in character of security is likely to be indirect rather than direct. Under conditions that existed in the early thirties banks suffering as the result of a regional drain were frequently compelled to accommodate themselves to a smaller share of a dwindling total of deposits. It would appear that the total volume of deposits is less likely to decline in a period of falling business activity, now that they are so largely based upon government obligations. While this does not preclude the probability of serious strain for individual banks, the strain may be less than if the total volume of deposits were declining sharply. And the pressure on the system as a whole may be greatly lessened, for a condition of stringency in one area, arising out of a decline of bank deposits in that area, may have as its counterpart an expansion of deposits in another part of the system. Under such circumstances,

11 Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Circular 2534 (October 30, 1942).

the condition of strain would be easier to cope with because it was less general, and, in addition, banks in certain areas would be in a position, because of expanded balances, to come to the assistance of banks in other areas where deposits were declining.

RELATIVE DEPOSIT GROWTH AND PROBABLE DEPOSIT CONTRACTION

The view is sometimes encountered that the recent increase in bank deposits, since it is so largely a product of wartime conditions, can be expected to disappear when the war is over. The question of the permanence of the deposit growth is of the utmost importance in the determination of policies for the acquisition of particular types and maturities of bank assets; if the conclusion is correct that the growth is only temporary, banks must prepare now for meeting the future contraction of deposits. The following analysis does not attempt to forecast changes in the volume of bank deposits. It is merely designed to disclose the basic assumptions inherent in any general conclusion that deposits, whether of the entire banking system or of any individual bank, are certain to decrease. In some instances the assumptions may be valid and in others not; the purpose here is to consider only what the assumptions are and not to pass upon their validity.

Since the growth in deposits is so directly attributable to the acquisition of government obligations, a material reduction in deposits would require a reversal of the process whereby they were created.¹² An expectation that the total of deposits in the country is likely to decline materially must rest on one or both of these assumptions:

- a. That the Treasury will retire a large part of the debt now held by banks;
- b. That government debt will be transferred from the hanks to other holders without resort to private bortowing from banks.

A belief that the increase in an individual bank's deposits is only

¹² The initiative for a contraction of deposits might conceivably come from a variety of causes such as a withdrawal of foreign balances, a great increase in currency or a patic in the government security market. Whatever the cause, an extreme contraction of deposits would be impossible without an accompanying reduction in holdings of government securities.

temporary may reflect a conviction, not that all deposits will decline, but that a particular area or a particular bank is likely to lose deposits to other areas or banks. It is therefore necessary to examine the assumptions implicit in the view that there may be such regional or local shifts in deposit balances. But before specifying these assumptions it is necessary to indicate certain general facts and principles.

Between June 1940 and June 1944 bank deposits in reserve city and central reserve city banks increased by an average of 110 and 62 percent, respectively. At one extreme were Wichita and Seattle with increases of 226 and 220 percent, respectively, and at the other extreme Galveston and Pittsburgh with increases of 47 and 52 percent. If it could be assumed that 1940 represented the normal distribution of deposits, to which a return could be expected, it would follow that deviations of each city's position from the average for all banks in the country would measure the extent of probable future losses or gains of deposits. Since it is far from certain either that conditions were wholly normal in 1940 or that the relative long-run position of each city has remained unaltered since then, no such rigid deduction as this is permissible. Nevertheless, the year 1940 was perhaps more nearly "normal" than 1944, and deviations from the relative distribution of deposits prevailing in 1940 may therefore be a useful, even though tentative, guide to prospective liquidity requirements.

In analyzing the prospects of a particular city or bank with regard to the probable future movements of deposits, a starting point might be to determine what its deposits would be if they constituted the same share of total deposits as they did in 1940 (or any other base year regarded as most representative). The figure thus chosen might be taken as "normal." The practical problem would then be to attempt to determine the factors, peculiar to the area or the bank, that establish a probability that the future inward or outward movement of funds will be more or less than that suggested by the average or normal figure. This would call for a consideration of the permanence of recent industrial expansion in the territory served, the long-run movement of capital (e.g., to savings institutions such as life insurance companies), the type of financial operations carried on and changes that may have taken place either in the foregoing elements or in the character of the business carried on by the particular institutions (e.g., a shift from predominantly trust business to a greater dependence on general banking).

It is now possible to indicate the assumptions that seem to be implicit in the view that the increase in the deposits of any individual bank is only temporary even though total deposits for the country as a whole were to remain the same:

The expectation that the bank's deposits will decline assumes a shift in deposits away from that bank to other banks in the country.

Expectation of the loss of *any* deposits (i.e., a belief that *any part* of the increase is temporary) presumes:

- (a) That the increase in this bank's deposits has been greater than the average for the system, or
- (b) If no more than the average, that the long-run position of the bank has deteriorated so that its present share of deposits is greater, relative to the share of deposits held by other banks, than can be expected to be permanent.

Belief that all of the increase in the bank's deposits since some base period is temporary implies the assumption that

District	Total Member	Bank Deposits	Increase	
	June 1940	June 1944	Amount	Percentage
Boston	\$2,887	\$5,409	\$2,522	87.4%
New York	19,21 2	31,982	12,770	66.5
Philadelphia	3.2 48	5,256	2.008	61.8
Cleveland	3.975	8,027	4,052	101.9
Richmond	2,025	4,435	2.410	119.0
Atlanta	1,786	4,497	2,711	151.8
Chicago	7,341	15,550	8,209	111.8
St. Louis	1,701	3,542	1,841	108.2
Minneapolis	1,130	2,470	1,340	118.6
Kansas City	1.829	4,285	2,456	134.3
Dallas	1,571	3,866	2,295	146.1
San Francisco	5,024	11,957	6.933	138.0
ALL MEMBER BANKS	\$51,729	\$101,276	\$49,547	95.8%

TABLE 1—GROWTH OF MEMBER BANK DEPOSITS BY FEDERAL Reserve Districts, June 1940 to June 1944 (dollar figures in millions)

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

the long-run position of the bank has deteriorated relative to other banks in the system. The implied deterioration is exactly inverse to the difference between the amount of its deposits in that base period and the "normal" or average level of deposits as defined above.¹³

The preceding discussion may be illustrated by a series of comparisons. In Table 1 is shown the average rate of growth of member bank deposits from June 1940 to June 1944 for all Federal Reserve Districts and for each District individually. The deposit expansion in particular districts varied from a high of 151.8 and 146.1 percent in the Atlanta and Dallas Districts, respectively, to a low of 61.8 and 66.5 percent in the Philadelphia and New York Districts. The expansion for member banks as a whole was 95.8 percent.

Similar comparisons for reserve city and central reserve city banks in a selected group of cities throughout the country are presented in Table 2. This list includes the six cities showing the greatest, and the six cities showing the smallest, relative increase in deposits over the 4-year period. A slightly different comparison is afforded by Table 3. The actual growth in dollar volume of deposits from June 1940 to June 1944 is shown in column 1 for the group of cities listed in Table 2. Column 2 shows the growth that would have occurred if the rate of deposit expansion had been the same (95.8

13 A further implicit assumption that may be involved in an investment policy predicated upon the belief that the increase in deposits is only temporary may also be noted. The purchase of Treasury bills, if this is based on the supposed temporary character of the expansion in deposits, entails the assumption that the decrease in deposits will occur, not just sooner or later, but specifically within three months. Similarly a purchase of certificates would involve the assumption that a decrease in deposits may occur within one year.

As was mentioned at the start, the analysis presented above is solely designed to arrive at the underlying assumptions that are unavoidably implicit in the statement that the increase in deposits is temporary. For any institution the validity of the implied assumptions is a matter to be decided by the bank's officers. It must be remembered that these general comments do not afford a complete basis for judging the portfolio policy of a bank. Even though it were agreed that the present degree of liquidity of assets was not warranted by the prospects of a reduction in deposits, it might nevertheless be defended on such grounds as that:

- a. A decrease in liquidity would be interpreted by present and prospective customers as indicating the adoption of an incautious policy on the part of the management.
- b. Taxes are so high as to absorb most of the added earnings that would be obtained from a lengthening of maturities.
- c. Earnings are already sufficiently generous so that the possibility of obtaining somewhat larger profits does not justify the sacrifice of liquidity.

percent) as it was for member banks as a whole. These amounts, added to deposits in the base year, would yield totals corresponding to the "normal" figures described above. The differences between the hypothetical amounts shown in column 2 and the actual increase in deposits from June 1940 to June 1944 (column 1) are given in

TABLE 2—Growth of Member Bank Deposits in Selected Reserve and Central Reserve Cities, June 1940 to June 1944^a

<u> </u>	Total Member	Bank Deposits	Increase	
City	June 1940	June 1944	Amount	Percentage
A	(Cities showing	ng greatest increa	sc)	·
Wichita	\$61	\$199	\$138	226.2%
Seattle	339	1,086	747	220.4
Omah a	124	359	235	189.5
Sioux City	27	78	51	188.9
Savannah	116	319	203	175.0
Detroit	883	2,378	1,495	169. 3
	(Cities show	ing least increase	:)	
Boston	\$1,395	\$2,368	\$973	69.7%
St. Louis	668	1,081	415	61.8
New York	16,063	25,794	9,731	60.6
Philadelphía	1,668	2,590	922	55. 3
Pittsburgh	1,146	1,744	598	52.2
Galveston	45	66	21	46.7
ALL MEMBER BANKS	\$51,729	\$101,276	\$49,547	95.8%

(dollar figures in millions)

Source: Member Bank Call Reports.

• Cities with less than four reserve city member banks were not included in the comparison.

column 3. The plus and minus quantities in column 3 represent the amounts by which, with no change in deposits of all member banks, deposits in the particular cities might have been expected to fall or rise after the present emergency – or rather after the emergency as it existed in June 1944 – if the distribution of deposits were to return to what it was in the base year.

The percentages in column 4 show changes in deposits, compared with June 1944, that would occur if total deposits for the country should remain constant and the relative distribution of deposits among banks should return to that which prevailed in 1940. The direction of the percentage change is shown by the plus and minus signs. It is not intended to suggest that either of the implicit assumptions is rigidly tenable, i.e., that the total of deposits can be expected to be identical with that of 1944 or the distribution of deposits identical with that of 1940. The practical significance of columns 3 and 4 depends on the extent to which, first, relative business conditions of the base year are regarded as more typical than those prevailing in 1944 and, secondly, banks as a whole are expected to retain a volume of debt close to that held in 1944. Subject

TABLE 3-DEVIATIONS OF DEPOSIT GROWTH FROM AVERAGE FOR SYSTEM, SELECTED RESERVE, CITY AND CENTRAL RESERVE CITY BANKS, JUNE 1940 TO JUNE 1944 (dollar figures in millions)

City	Actual Growth in Deposits (1)	Deposit Growth at Average Rate for the System a (2)	Deviations of Deposit Growth from Average Growth for System (3)	Percentage Change in Deposit Totali for June 1944 Which Would Result in a Distribution of Deposits Corresponding to the Average Growth for the System (4)
	(Cities	showing greatest	increase)	
Wichita	\$138	\$58	\$+80	-40.2%
Seattle	747	325	+422	-38.9
Omaha	235	119	+116	-32.3
Sioux City	51	26	+25	-32.1
Savannah	203	111	+92	-28.8
Detroit	1,495	846	+649	-27.3
	(Citie	s showing least i	ncrease)	
Boston	\$973	\$1,336	\$ _ 363	+15.3%
St. Louis	413	640	-227	+21.0
New York	9,731	15,388	-5,657	+21.9
Philadelphia	922	1,598	676	+26.1
Pittsburgh	598	1,098	-500	+28.7
Galveston	21	43	-22	+33.3

Source: Based on data from Member Bank Call Reports.

* Figures in this column represent the amount of deposit growth that would correspond to the hypothetical "normal" described in the text.

to these conditions, it follows that column 4 indicates, at a minimum, the relative direction of, and possibly something of the relative differences in, future changes of deposits.

Deposit growth for any individual bank could be compared on the same basis with the average for the country as a whole or with that of any particular group or category of banks. Subject to the reservations mentioned above, this comparison could then be used to indicate possible tendencies in the future behavior of its deposits.

RELATION OF PORTFOLIO POLICY TO DEPOSIT GROWTH

The suggestion that banks which have experienced the greatest relative growth of deposits may tend to undergo the greatest contraction in deposits at some time in the future raises the question whether any correlation is to be detected between relative differences in the rate of deposit growth and portfolio policy. Specifically, have banks showing the greatest relative growth in deposits tended to hold a greater proportion of their assets in the more liquid forms?

An attempt has been made to arrive at an answer to this question by an analysis of deposit growth and portfolio policy (a) among different reserve cities and (b) in the various states. A comparison of the portfolios of banks in the ten cities showing the greatest relative increase in deposits between June 1940 and June 1943 with the portfolios of banks in the ten cities which have shown the least increase yields rather inconclusive results. In general, the portfolio policies of the two groups appear to be very similar, and such differences as do exist are mixed in character. While the proportion of total Treasury obligations to total assets is almost identical in the two cases, on the average the group of banks with the greatest relative increase in deposits held a larger proportion of these securities in maturities of one year or less. This would seem to imply some correspondence between deposit expansion and liquidity of assets. On the other hand, this pattern of behavior is by no means uniform; thus banks in Wichita, the city with the greatest increase in deposits during the period, held a smaller share of government obligations in short-term maturities than banks in any other city except one in either group.

The evidence drawn from figures for all insured banks, classified by individual states, is likewise inconclusive. The relation between deposit growth and character of bank assets is shown in Chart 3 for all states. The first of these diagrams indicates that the proportion of assets in the form of cash and Treasury obligations was closely concentrated between 70 and 80 percent of total assets. Such devia-







Source: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Assets and Liabilities of Operating Insured Banks.

tion as occurred was not appreciably related to differences in deposit growth, except in the case of Vermont which stands out by itself. The second diagram is concerned only with the ratio of assets in the most liquid form, namely, cash and Treasury bills. Again there is pronounced, though not quite as extreme, concentration, this time in a range of between 40 and 50 percent of total assets. In the lower range there appears to be a tendency for liquidity of assets to be correlated with deposit growth. For the entire group, however, there is little if any significant correlation.¹⁴ The state showing the highest ratio of cash and bills is well in the lower half of states as classified by rate of deposit growth. Conversely, the three states with the largest growth in deposits fall in the lower group as judged by proportion of assets in the form of cash and Treasury bills.

The data were also analyzed on the basis of banks in the ten states showing the greatest, and the ten states showing the smallest, increase in deposits from 1939 to 1943. As in the case of individual cities, the proportion of total assets held in the form of Treasury obligations averaged almost the same for banks in both categories. The principal divergence is to be detected in connection with holdings of cash. The ten states with the smallest relative increase in deposits held a considerably lower proportion of total assets in the form of cash and due from banks. Included in the group with the smallest relative increase in deposits are several eastern states having many metropolitan banks whose excess reserves have fallen to a minimum. In the other group are a number of agricultural states. including a high proportion of country banks which have tended to retain a considerable amount of excess reserves. Whether differences in the proportion of cash holdings in the various states reflect differences in deposit growth or in the types of banks that predominate is not at all clear. At any rate the evidence fails to support the view that differences in relative deposit growth among groups of banks have exerted a major influence upon their portfolio policies.

DEPOSIT CONTRACTION AND SOLVENCY, A CASE HISTORY

The predominance of government securities in bank portfolios has simplified one important decision that the individual bank must

This principle is recognized in the procedure known as "valuation allowances." absolute and percentage changes in liquid assets and deposits over the period 1939-43.

make in case an increase in liquidity demands makes it necessary to convert earning assets into cash. This is the question of which assets to liquidate. Under circumstances prevailing in 1945, the choice of what to sell in case of a substantial increase in the demand for cash is pretty well restricted to Treasury obligations.

The possible importance of this change is suggested by the actual experience of a prominent western bank in the period after the first World War. This bank was one of the oldest, strongest and most conservative banks in the state. It was also one of the largest. During the war it experienced a considerable increase in deposits. Unfortunately for the bank, the most important account, that of a wartime government corporation, constituted more than a quarter of the bank's total deposits. After the conclusion of hostilities it was decided that these funds should be transferred to eastern banks preparatory to terminating the affairs of the corporation.

The problem this presented to the bank was made the subject of discussion between the bank's officers and the officials of the war agency. A plan was worked out through mutual agreement providing for the liquidation of the account by withdrawals of \$500,000 semi-annually until the total deposit, amounting to \$7,000,000, had been transferred. Since this meant allowing seven years to settle an account that had been built up in approximately two years, the agreement seemed to all parties not only reasonable but generous.

In tackling the problem of meeting the stipulated semi-annual payments, the administrative heads of the bank decided against undertaking to convert their most liquid loans. They reasoned that to follow such a policy would mean driving their most desirable customers to other banks. While the immediate problem could readily have been solved in this way, in the end the fruits of years of effort would have been lost, making it necessary to start all over again to build up a suitable clientele. Steps were accordingly taken to liquidate loans of the types regarded as least permanent or least desirable to retain in the future.

At the time the bank held a good many loans that had to be renewed, including cattle loans which were nominally of six months' duration but were used for financing breeding operations and therefore represented a somewhat longer use of the funds. These loans had expanded greatly under the pressure of the war but were not of a type that the bank, which was more of a city institution, regarded as adapted to its long-run requirements. The bank worked out arrangements with one of the agricultural credit institutions to take over much of this paper. To do so, it was necessary for the bank to agree to some scaling down and to accept secondary loans for the balance. Because of the 1920 collapse in agricultural prices it became impossible to thaw out these secondary loans. The same decline in commodity prices led directly or indirectly to difficulties with other loans the bank had outstanding. Eventually the affairs of the bank reached a point where it could no longer be kept in operation. The institution was taken over by another bank at heavy loss to the stockholders, and its identity was lost. Whether or not the subsequent history of the bank would have been happier if it had made a different decision concerning the procedure of liquidation is perhaps debatable. In any case, the experience illustrates the dilemma of choosing among different types of assets.

With the present distribution of banking assets in this country, the situation is very different from what it was after the last war. It differs, first, in the possibility of choosing among types of assets, since the volume of nongovernmental obligations is today relatively so much smaller, and, secondly, in the volume of assets that are subject to deterioration in value as part of a general decline in commodity prices.¹⁵ Differences in the maturity of bank holdings of government securities may call for policy decisions in case of future liquidation, but the decision concerning what maturities to liquidate is considerably simpler than the choice formerly required among types of obligations and classes of obligors. This aspect of the liquidity problem has been perceptibly simplified.

The significance of the change that has occurred can readily be seen by inquiring what might be expected if a bank at the present time were to find itself confronted by the certain prospect of a reduction of one-fourth in the total of its deposits. Assuming that the bank stands somewhere near the average of all banks, it would hold government obligations equal to approximately three-quarters of its deposits, a substantial share of them in short maturities. It could sell government securities equal to the amount of the decline in deposits without disturbing the bank's relations with any of its other customers. With policies that are now in force, this opera-

16 On the other hand, it depends to a much greater extent on the market for Treasury obligations.
tion could be carried through without loss to the bank.¹⁶ Assuming a fairly typical distribution of maturities, it could be accomplished within a fairly short period of time by simply allowing assets to run off, whether or not the present support of the security market by the Federal Reserve Banks was maintained. Whether the bank could undergo this degree of shrinkage without jeopardizing its earnings position is perhaps another question, though even with a substantial decline in deposits many banks could expect to show profits as high as characterized the period before the wartime expansion in deposits. In any case, it is clear that most banks are equipped, through the type and liquidity of assets they hold, to meet a contraction of deposits in a way that was not approached in the past.¹⁷

THE RATIO OF CAPITAL TO ASSETS

For some time before the outbreak of the war in 1939 it had come to be widely accepted that capital accounts (capital, surplus, undivided profits and reserves for contingencies) should be equal to at least 10 percent of a bank's total assets.¹⁸ This ratio served as a convenient rule-of-thumb for bankers and was endorsed by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.¹⁹ In June 1939 total capital accounts of all banks in the country stood at 11 percent of assets. Four years later, as a result chiefly of the great expansion in assets

16 This analysis relates to the liquidity problem of an individual bank resulting from a transfer of deposits to other banks in the system. An attempt by all banks to liquidate long-term securities on a large scale would tend to defeat itself because of market reactions. However, the large holdings of short-term securities which could be allowed to mature would seem to preclude the necessity of such an attempt. The question of changes in aggregate deposits is considered above, pp. 14 ff.

17 Furthermore, even in the absence of excess reserves, the higher ratio of cash to deposits means that a greater proportion of cash would become available in case of a permanent contraction in deposits. Every decline in the volume of deposits would release reserves previously required to be held against these deposits. Since a higher reserve ratio is now required, a correspondingly greater amount of cash would be set free for every dollar of decrease in deposits. The principal courses open to a bank which was subjected to a heavy drain of deposits would include the sale of Treasury bills and the maturing of short-term assets, the reduction in holdings of cash and balances with correspondents, the sale of longer-term Treasury obligations and borrowing from the Reserve Banks. While some bankers are strongly opposed to borrowing, a certain amount of borrowing has already occurred and in case of necessity borrowing could be expected to become more general.

18 Cf. the detailed historical and analytical discussion in Roland I. Robinson, "The Capital-Deposit Ratio in Banking Supervision." Journal of Political Economy (February 1941).

19 See Annual Reports for 1936, 1937 and 1939, pp. 27, 15 and 12, respectively.

CHART 4—RATIO OF CAPITAL ACCOUNTS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF NATIONAL BANKS, 1865-1944



Source: Comptroller of the Currency, Reports; and Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Reports.

following the start of heavy war financing, the ratio for all banks had fallen to 7 percent.²⁰ While the ratio of capital to assets had declined almost without interruption from the start of banking in this country, the decrease from 1939 to 1944 was unprecedented in both magnitude and abruptness (see Charts 4 and 5).

The most striking feature in connection with the ratio of capital to assets is not so much that the ratio has changed as that the ratio

²⁰ A majority of banks increased the amount of capital during this period but the increase was not sufficient to keep pace with the growth in assets. In 1943, 63.5 percent of the net profits of national banks were added to capital accounts (Treasury Department, Press Release No. 41-49, April 13, 1944). A few banks sold additional stock.

varies so greatly among banks in different parts of the country. At the middle of 1943 the ratio of capital to assets for banks in different states ranged from a high of 13.5 percent in Vermont to a low of

ACCOUNTS AND ASSETS BILLIONS OF DOLLARS PERCENT 100 25 80 20 RATIO OF CAPITAL ACCOUNTS TO TOTAL ASSETS 60 5 40-TOTAL ASSETS 0 20 CAPITAL ACCOUNTS 1925 1930 1935 940

CHART 5—CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND TOTAL ASSETS OF MEMBER BANKS, 1921-44

3.6 percent in Arizona. Differences of this character are not a new phenomenon. In 1939 as in 1943 the banks of Vermont had the highest ratio of capital to assets, though it was then 18.8 percent, while Arizona, with 7.8 percent, had next to the lowest. In both periods the highest ratios prevailed, generally speaking, in the eastern, and especially the New England, states and the lowest ratios in the western, and especially the far western, states.

The effect of changes in the relationship of capital to assets from 1939 to 1943 was to bring about a somewhat greater uniformity among banks with respect to the ratios maintained. This may be seen from Chart 6 showing by states the extent of concentration in different categories of capital-to-assets ratios. In 1939, the number was more or less evenly distributed among banks with capital

Source: Banking and Monetary Statistics and Member Bank Call Reports, 1942-44.

ratios ranging from 8 and 9 percent of assets to those with ratios between 12 and 13 percent. In 1943, there was a marked concentration in the group with capital ratios of from 6 to 7 percent of assets with a substantial number in each group above and below, and relatively few in any other category.

It is important to recognize that the recent decline in the capital ratio has come about almost wholly through an expansion in holdings of Treasury obligations. The ratio of the capital of commercial banks to so-called "depreciable assets" (total assets less cash and Treasury obligations), which is sometimes offered as a more significant comparison than the ratio of capital to all assets, remained relatively stable in the period from 1933 to 1944. The ratios for all insured commercial banks of capital to deposits, to total assets and to assets other than cash and government obligations are given in Table 4. During the period from the end of 1933 to the middle of 1944 the



CHART 6—RATIO OF CAPITAL ACCOUNTS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF INNURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, BY STATES, 1939 AND 1943

Source: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Assets and Liabilities of Operating Insured Banks.

ratio of capital accounts to total deposits declined by 64 percent, and the ratio of capital accounts to total assets by 58 percent. The ratio of capital to "depreciable assets," on the other hand, showed an increase of 12 percent between 1933 and 1944.

Thus the falling ratio of capital to total assets in the last ten years, and more especially in the last three, reflects chiefly the rising volume of assets which are subject to little if any depreciation. Even though the immediate safety of banks is not in question, there is still objection to a permanent departure from an accepted ratio. In the past half century there have been three periods of sudden change in the ratio of capital to assets of national banks (Chart 4). From 1895 to 1900 the proportion of capital to assets of national

End of	Total Capital Accounts per \$100 of -						
	Total	Total	Assets Other Than Cash and				
-	Deposits	Assets	Government Obligations ^a				
1933ъ	\$18.70 ·	\$14.94	\$24.29				
1934	15.77	13.24	26.30				
1935	14.07	12.19	26.09				
1936	12.84	11.26	24.60				
1937	13.56	11.81	25.00				
1938	12.93	11.33	25.62				
1939	11.63	10.33	25.38				
1940	10.51	9.44	24.38				
1941	9.86	8.91	22.82				
1942	8.03	7.39	25.99				
1943	7.16	6.64	28.28				
1944, June	6.75	6.29	27.19				

TABLE 4—CAPITAL RATIOS OF INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS, 1933-44

Source: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Assets and Liabilities of Operating Insured Banks.

 Includes total assets minus United States government obligations direct and guaranteed and cash and due from banks.

Data for December 30, 1933 include banks which became insured January 1, 1934.

banks fell from 28 percent to 20 percent, most of the change occurring between 1897 and 1899. From 1915 to 1920 the ratio went from 18 percent to 11 percent, most of the change occurring between 1915 and 1918. From 1940 to 1944 the ratio declined from 9.4 percent to 5.8, the largest decline taking place in 1943.

The decline in the ratio of capital to assets in the earlier periods

was not reversed. Moreover, after the last war it was followed by the most prolonged and devastating period of bank failures in the history of this country. Objection to the low ratio now prevailing is largely based on the possibility that the present, or some still lower, ratio may come to be regarded as adequate. The ratio is thought of as a signpost whose function is to warn that there is danger in continuing to reduce the share of ownership to total assets. If the present relatively riskless assets should be replaced, in the course of time, by an average cross-section of assets, so low a ratio would not, it is alleged, provide sufficient protection.

The FDIC has made the suggestion that without a fairly high proportion of capital to assets, commercial banks may be unable to discharge their traditional function of financing private enterprise. "Bankers must be in a position to bear successfully the reasonable risks of such financing without imposing an undue burden of risk upon the Government."²¹ If they are unable to do so business and agriculture will presumably be compelled to obtain credit elsewhere, either from competing credit institutions or from governmental agencies. In this case the preservation of a privately owned and operated banking system, it is said, would be rendered increasingly difficult.²²

The lowering of the ratio of capital to assets has helped to offset the effect on earnings of the decline in the rate of interest. If, for example, the return per hundred dollars of earning assets should drop to half what it was while the volume of earning assets doubled, earnings, *ceteris stantibus*, would be the same as before. The greater this pyramiding, the lower is the rate of yield on assets that is required in order to provide a given return on capital. To the extent that a greater pyramiding diminishes the incentive to seek the most profitable uses of a bank's resources, its effect might be to divert funds into relatively riskless investments and away from venture capital.

Both bank reserves and capital accounts may be regarded as contributing, in somewhat the same way, to the protection of depositors. Since reserves are not subject to depreciation in value, the safety of deposits is presumably greater with a high ratio of reserves to deposits. Under a system of 100 percent reserves, for example,

²¹ Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Annual Report, 1942, p. 5. 22 Ibid.

there would be no need, as far as the protection of depositors is concerned, for any particular ratio of capital to assets. At the present time banks hold a considerably higher reserve ratio than they formerly did. Over the period from 1935 to 1943 the increase in the ratio of member bank reserves corresponded closely to the decrease in the ratio of capital accounts to bank assets. This inverse movement of reserves constitutes another factor offsetting any tendency for the decline in the ratio of capital to assets to weaken the protection afforded depositors.²³

A further consideration reducing the apparent significance of the decline in capital ratios is the increasing resort by commercial

²³ With a higher ratio of reserves (and other cash items) to total assets a smaller percentage of total assets is subject to depreciation. The protection afforded to depositors by a relatively high reserve ratio is equal to that afforded by a relatively high capital ratio if the fact that a smaller share of assets may depreciate just compensates for the fact that less of a cushion exists to absorb the loss resulting from any depreciation that may occur. This may be illustrated by a series of examples. We may assume a bank having skeletonized balance sheet items as follows:

Reserves	10	Capital	10
Investment	90	Deposits	90

Let us then assume two situations, one a doubling of deposits accompanied by a corresponding increase in both reserves and capital, and the other a doubling of deposits accompanied by no increase in capital but with reserves rising from 10 to 40. The first position is represented in Model A and the second in Model B.

Model A:	Reserves	20	Capital	20
	Investment	180	Deposits	180
Model B:	Reserves	40	Capital	10
	Investment	150	Deposits	180

With varying rates of depreciation in the value of investments, losses will be incurred under conditions represented by Models A and B, respectively, as follows:

rencentage						
Decline in	Decline in Total Amount epreciable of Loss		Los	ss to	Loss to Depositors	
Depreciable			Stockl	holders		
Assets	A	В	A	В	A	В
10.0%	18	15	18	10	0	5
20.0	36	30	20	10	16	20
33.3	60	50	20	10	40	40
40.0	72	60	20	10	52	50
50.0	90	75	20	10	70	65

It is seen that, with a depreciation of one-third, the loss to depositors under either set of conditions would be the same. With a depreciation of less than this amount depositors would lose more under conditions of a relatively high reserve ratio, and with depreciation in excess of one-third depositors would lose more under conditions of a relatively high capital ratio. Total loss, including loss to both depositors and stockholders, would in all cases be less with a high ratio of reserves to total assets. Obviously, the protection to depositors would be still greater if the ratio of capital as well as the ratio of cash were relatively high. The models are sufficient to establish the conclusion, however, that protection to depositors is alforded by either method, with the degree of protection attributable to each depending upon the amount of depreciation which is assumed to occur. The point of equal protection is governed by the magnitudes of capital and reserves relative to total assets. banks to what is known as "valuation allowances."²⁴ Instead of setting up separate reserve accounts, the values at which assets are carried on the books of a bank are currently written down by charges against earnings. Even assets of the highest quality may be written down in this way, though at a slower rate than lowergrade assets. The policy of asset valuation has been encouraged by examiners. It avoids disadvantages which attach to building up capital, surplus or reserve accounts, namely, the rigidity on the one hand and the pressure to adopt a more liberal dividend policy on the other. It also assures that provision for losses will be made in good times as well as in bad. The quantitative importance of valuation allowances at the present time is not known. It is apparent, however, that because its effect is to create a cushion against future depreciation of assets, it helps to accomplish one of the purposes formerly served by a relatively high ratio of capital to assets.

A relatively high ratio of capital to assets is sometimes defended as a means of giving the owners a stake in the business sufficient to assure careful administration.²⁵ It presumes that the smaller the owner's share, the greater is the temptation to take unwarranted chances with the bank's funds. While this reasoning carries the invidious implication that bankers might otherwise become careless with the funds entrusted to them, the maintenance of a relatively high capital ratio accords with the prevailing view that under the private enterprise system the proprietors' stake in business should correspond with their responsibilities.²⁶

INCIDENTAL FACTORS INFLUENCING BANK LIQUIDITY

A number of minor factors bear upon the problem of bank liquidity by influencing, for example, the degree of liquidity that now exists or the ability of banks to meet possible demands for cash out

24 Also referred to as "unallocated charge-offs," "valuation reserves," "depreciation and amortization allowances," "reserve accounting,"

²⁶ The same observation has been advanced in England where a considerably lower ratio of capital to assets prevails. In the first two years of the war the ratio for a group of leading joint-stock banks fell from 5.6 percent to 4 percent. At the end of 1944 it was approximately 3.2 percent.

²⁵ In few businesses is the ratio of owners' equity to total assets as low as it is in banking. Requiring a high ratio of capital to assets in order to assure caution is somewhat similar to the practice of imposing margin requirements in connection with purchases on the stock market.

of their own resources. As is indicated later, a by-product of the war loan drives has been temporarily to increase bank liquidity. This occurs apart from, and frequently in the complete absence of, any expansion in cash or reduction in total deposits. It is a consequence of the technicality that legal reserves are not required against war loan accounts of the United States Treasury. The purchase of Treasury obligations by individuals and businesses involves the transfer of large amounts of deposits from the public to the government, with the result that the reserves previously required against these deposits become classified as excess reserves. The effect is to increase the liquidity of the bank for the time being, since excess reserves render a bank more liquid than an equal amount of required reserves. With the disbursement of funds by the Treasury and the transfer of deposits back to private holdings, the excess of reserves created in this way is gradually reduced.

The addition thus made to excess reserves is largely a function of the growth in size of Treasury balances with banks. The liquidity that arises in this manner can be seen to be transitory. Excess reserves of such temporary character afford relatively little inducement to credit expansion, although they may lead banks to increase their holdings of short-term assets such as Treasury bills.

The liquidity of particular banks may also be affected by taxation, especially with the high rates now in force. Certain of the larger banks of the country are today subject to excess profits taxation at or near the maximum level of rates. Out of the additional net return such banks might derive by purchasing securities of longer average maturity, the government would take up to 95 percent. Although the bank may see no need for being as liquid as it now is, it may nevertheless feel that the net addition to profits after taxes would not be sufficient to justify holding less liquid assets. Indeed, if it were not for the patriotic incentive to lend as fully as possible to the government, the bank might prefer to hold cash rather than acquire any sort of available earning assets except, possibly, tax-exempt securities. Even before the passage of excess profits taxation the low net return obtainable on many types of assets discouraged banks from lending and investing and was partly responsible for the high level of excess reserves prevailing during the 1930's.

The earnings outlook may be influential in determining whether

a bank assumes a less liquid position, for example, by reducing its idle cash or shifting to higher yield securities. Aside from the effect on the volume of a bank's liquid assets, earnings may also affect the extent of the demand for liquidity. A satisfactory earnings record is an indication of a bank's success and by inspiring confidence in the strength of the bank it may lessen the danger of a serious increase in cash withdrawals. In addition, earnings in excess of dividends may aid in building up capital and in establishing reserves for contingencies, even though they are of little importance in meeting an emergency.

During the early years of wartime expansion the earnings of large, and particularly of metropolitan, banks increased more rapidly than those of outlying banks. For a time, in fact, the income of many of the smaller country banks showed a declining tendency. Banks in all size groups experienced a growth of deposits and of earning assets in the form of government obligation's yielding a low rate of return. By and large, the expansion of income from these assets more than offset the decline in yield from other assets of the city banks, but for many country banks it failed to do so. An important reason for this difference was that in the past the yield on assets of country banks usually averaged considerably above that of city banks. In general, therefore, the disparity between accustomed yield and the yield currently obtainable was greater for country than for city banks. Consequently the profits of banks in the interior were not aided by the growth in total assets to the same extent as those of banks in the larger centers.

With the continued expansion in deposits smaller banks also experienced a substantial increase in earnings and the number of banks failing to share in the general prosperity diminished. Not only have net earnings continued to improve but, except where local conditions such as the liquidation of war industries or a decline in farm income may be expected to result in a shrinkage of deposits, the prospect for generous earnings in the future remains excellent.

Part III

Bank Liquidity in War, 1939-45

The outbreak of war in Europe, and more especially our entry into the war, was followed by an unprecedented demand for currency and other liquid funds.²⁷ The task of meeting this demand has given rise to problems that are among the most important economic consequences of the war. Its magnitude is indicated by the growth in currency in circulation, bank reserves and till money from the middle of 1939 to the end of 1944, which was considerably greater, relatively, than the increase in such basic productive factors as coal, iron and steel and industrial labor. Adequate provision for the increased monetary requirements was essential to the prosecution of the war and the manner of its financing.

The Board of Governors attested to the major importance of the liquidity problem by announcing on the day after Pearl Harbor that the Federal Reserve System was prepared to take steps to assure an adequate supply of funds for financing the war effort.²⁸ While the support of the Federal Reserve and other organizations and groups has been indispensable, the responsibility for meeting the expansion in financial requirements has devolved, initially at least, upon the commercial banks of the country; the liquidity problem is peculiarly their problem.

From 1939 to 1945 banks were called upon for additional funds, either for their own use or for the use of others, equal to more than three times the total capital accounts, including capital, surplus, undistributed profits and contingency reserve accounts, of all insured commercial banks in the country at the start of the period. This is a sum considerably larger than their entire cash resources in 1939. Moreover, banks were obliged at the same time to prepare for uncertain requirements during and after the war.

²⁷ The effect of the expansion in currency and deposits upon the price structure was treated in a previous monograph in this series and is not part of the present study. See C. R. Whittlesey, *The Effect of War on Currency and Deposits* (National Bureau of Economic Research, Financial Research Program, Occasional Paper 11, 1943).

²⁸ Federal Reserve Bulletin (January 1942) p. 2.

An analysis of bank liquidity since 1939 involves a consideration of the factors that created a demand for liquid funds and the sources from which the necessary funds were obtained. By far the most important source since the time we entered the war has been Federal Reserve Bank credit, and the chief instrument for supplying this credit in just the right amounts has been the maintenance of a posted bill rate on Treasury bills. Because of the major role played by Treasury bill policy and also because it is new in this war and hence relatively unknown, it is treated at considerably greater length than other phases of commercial bank or Federal Reserve Bank policy.

The liquidity of the American commercial banking system at the start of the war in Europe was probably greater, as judged by most conventional tests, than ever before in our history. Banks were in a far more liquid condition than in 1929, notwithstanding—indeed, partly because of—the difficulties experienced during the intervening years and the accompanying reduction of 40 percent in the number of active banks.

In the decade from June 1929 to June 1939 deposits of all reporting banks in the United States and possessions had risen by 11.5 percent. Deposits payable on demand had increased more rapidly than time deposits, and constituted 60 percent of total deposits as compared with only 50 percent in 1929.²⁹ Much more than counterbalancing this increase in the liquidity of liabilities was a great increase in the proportion of liquid assets. Cash and due from other banks had risen from 10.5 percent of total assets in 1929 to 28 percent ten years later. At the same time holdings of United States government securities had increased by 367 percent, from \$4,023 million to \$18,791 million, becoming one of the major categories of earning assets. Meanwhile loans and discounts had fallen by nearly a half, from \$41,433 million to \$21,516 million, and a moderate decline, amounting to about 16 percent, had taken place in "other assets" which consist chiefly of bank premises.

These, then, were the main quantitative features in the liquidity position of banks just before the outbreak of the war in Europe:

a. A relatively high ratio of demand to time deposits as compared with what had prevailed previously;

29 If national bank notes in circulation in 1929 are included, the rise in the proportion of the demand obligations of banks is slightly less, i.e., 8.8 instead of 9.9 percent.

- b. A very high ratio of cash and government obligations to total assets;
- c. As judged by the past, a low level of fixed assets and assets in the form of the obligations of private borrowers.

The net result of changes in these elements can be judged only in the light of certain factors in the institutional environment within which banks were operating. The effect of the growth in "cash and due from other banks" in increasing the liquidity of banks was partly offset, for example, by the fact that reserve requirements had been raised by about three-quarters since 1936, with the result that the availability of a part of the increased volume of "cash and due from banks" was reduced.³⁰ On the other hand, a more liberal policy had been adopted as to the basis for extending Federal Reserve credit. Moreover, the fact that the Federal Reserve Banks had undertaken to maintain an orderly market for government securities served to render bank holdings of Treasury obligations considerably more liquid than they might have been in the

Year	Net Gold Imports	Increase in Member Bank Reserves		
1934	\$1,132	\$1,367		
1935	1,739	1,491		
1936	1,117	1,019		
1937	1,586	421		
1938 ·	1,974	1,735		
1939	3,574	2,729		
1940	4,744	2,373		
1941	982	-1,576b		

TABLE 5-NET GOLD IMPORTS AND GROWTH IN MEMBER BANK RESERVES, 1934-41* (in millions)

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

• Figures for imports of gold are not reported since 1941. Some indication of the nature of gold movements is afforded, however, by data on gold assets held by the United States Treasury. As contrasted with increases of \$4,351 million in 1940 and \$742 million in 1941, these show decreases of \$10 million in 1942, \$788 million in 1943 and \$1,319 million in 1944.

b Decrease.

30 Correspondent balances which are included in "cash and due from banks" do not constitute a net resource for the banking system as a whole. They may, however, be highly important to the liquidity of individual banks. absence of such a policy. This policy tended to counterbalance the effect of the lengthening that had taken place in the average maturity of banks' earning assets, a change that might otherwise have led to a reduction in liquidity.

Looking further afield, the cyclical position of business in the second half of 1939 was favorable to the maintenance of bank liquidity. With economic activity on an upswing, prices firm, orders pouring in from abroad and with the prospect of participation in the war still rather remote from the United States, the immediate business outlook was generally good. The international financial situation was characterized by a rising flood of gold to this country. The heavy gold inflow of 1934 and subsequent years was given added impetus by the political uncertainty abroad that preceded the declaration of war. For the most part, the proceeds of these imports of gold were deposited in commercial banks; they increased bank reserves and at the same time enabled banks to meet the growing demand for currency in circulation (see Table 5).

The institutional framework of banking had been strengthened a few years earlier by the establishment of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. The protection thereby afforded small and medium depositors by the FDIC may serve to retard, to some extent, any tendency for deposits to be converted suddenly into cash. Moreover, the influx of gold that contributed to the liquidity of the member banks had likewise added to the cash resources of the Federal Reserve Banks. Against note and deposit liabilities of \$16,212 million at the end of June 1939 the twelve Federal Reserve Banks held cash reserves of \$13,874 million. The corresponding totals in 1929 were \$4,132 million and \$3,030 million. With cash reserves of 86 percent against combined note and deposit liabilities, the Federal Reserve Banks, like the commercial banks, were more liquid in June 1939 than they had ever been before.

LIQUIDITY REQUIREMENTS, 1939-44

The first problem that arose in meeting the liquidity requirements of the war period was to prevent a decline in the price of securities of types found in bank portfolios.

SECURITY MARKETS AND THE OUTBREAK OF WAR

The immediate effect of the outbreak of war in Europe was a sharp

decline in bond prices. During the week ending September 6, 1939, the index of United States government bond price fell from 107.3 to 103.2 and two weeks later was down to 100.8³¹ The yield on Treasury bonds, which had averaged 2.13 percent in June, jumped from 2.27 percent in the week ending August 26 to 2.74 percent four weeks later, and similar changes occurred in the yield on municipal and high-grade corporate bonds. Prices of common stocks, in contrast, rose almost as sharply as bond prices fell.

Security markets were again upset by the events of December 1941, but with certain conspicuous differences. The decline in Treasury bond prices was considerably less than in 1939, from an index of 112.1 in the week ending December 6, 1941 to 110.5 a week later and 109.9 in the week of December 27. The fall in the price of municipal bonds was about the same as it had been in 1939, but common stocks, which previously had risen about 15 percent within a period of three weeks declined over 10 percent in the same length of time following Pearl Harbor. The yield on Treasury bonds rose from 1.87 percent, which was very near their low point. up to that time, to 2.02 percent three weeks later; the yield on municipal bonds rose from 1.91 to 2.32 percent. The effect of these differences was to widen very markedly the spread in yields between Treasury bonds and municipal and high-grade corporate obligations.

In both periods the break in security prices was largely influenced by the recollection of past effects of war on interest rates and security prices; and in both instances the temporary weakness was met by action by the Federal Reserve officials. In the two weeks ending September 13, 1939 the Federal Reserve Banks increased their holdings of Treasury securities by \$400 million. During the ensuing weeks there was gradual recovery in the bond market and by the end of the year security prices, yields and the volume of Federal Reserve holdings of Treasury issues were not far from what they had been shortly before the outbreak of war.

Following Pearl Harbor, the Federal Reserve officials took additional steps to prevent unnecessary disturbance in the security market. The very next day the Board of Governors announced that,

"The system is prepared to use its powers to assure that an

31 The decline in prices of securities held by banks tended to impair to that extent the liquidity of bank assets.

ample supply of funds is available at all times for financing the war effort and to exert its influence toward maintaining conditions in the United States Government security market that are satisfactory from the standpoint of the Government's requirements."³²

For almost exactly a year prior to Pearl Harbor, the total of Treasury securities held by the Federal Reserve Banks had remained constant at \$2,184 million. The increase during the course of the month that followed amounted to about \$70 million. The relative stability in prices of Treasury securities as compared with municipal bonds and corporate stocks is partly a reflection of confidence in the ability of the Reserve officials to maintain orderly conditions in the government bond market.

BANK RESERVES AND CURRENCY

The preservation of stability in the security markets was of relatively minor importance compared with the problem of meeting the demand for additional funds. The two factors responsible for the bulk of the increase in cash required from or by banks were the growth in volume of currency in circulation and the expansion of bank deposits. The first called for the direct provision of cash in the form of coins and currency, while the second increased the volume of required reserves. A certain additional amount of liquid funds found its way into use as vault cash. More recently the withdrawal of gold either for earmarking or export, has assumed substantial proportions.

The absorption of liquid funds attributable to each of these factors is shown in Table 6 at semi-annual intervals from the middle of 1939 to June 1944. Since the second half of 1940, the dominant factor has been the growth in the volume of currency in circulation. Out of the total increase of \$20,989 million in the five years, 70.8 percent was the result of the expansion of currency in circulation, 27.1 percent of the growth in required reserves, and 2.1 percent of the increase in vault cash. The disproportionate increase in the amount of required reserves in the second half of 1941 was chiefly the result of the rise in legal reserve ratios on November 1, which increased requirements by about \$1.2 billion.³³

³² Federal Reserve Bulletin (January 1942) p. 2.

³³ With this exception the growth in required reserves was due to the larger volume

REGIONAL DIFFERENCES

A further element in the liquidity needs of banks was related not to the total demand for liquid funds, but to regional shifts within

TABLE 6—PRINCIPAL FACTORS IN THE INCREASE IN DEMAND BY BANKS FOR LIQUID FUNDS, SEMI-ANNUALLY FROM JUNE 1939 TO JUNE 1944 (in millions)

Increase or	Currency	Pequired	Vante	Total Increase		
Decrease (-)	Outside Banks	Reguirea Reserves	Cash	6-Month Period	Cumulative from June '39	
Total, June 1939	\$6,005	\$5,878	\$712		• •	
1939 – December	396	566	129	\$1,091	\$1,091	
1940 — June	298	480	-52	726	1,817	
December	626	487	202	1,315	3,132	
1941 – June	879	430	8	1,317	4,449	
December	1,411	1,524	88	3,023	7,472	
1942 – June	1,321	578	65	1,834	9,306	
December	3,010	1,186	-3	4,193	13,499	
1943 – June	1,868	-256	123	1,735	15,234	
December	3,023	777	-10	3,790	19,024	
1944 — June	2,044	-90	11	1,965	20,989	
Total, June 1944	\$20,881	\$11,560	\$1,143			
Increase, June 1939						
to June 1944	\$14,876	\$5,682	\$431		\$20,989	

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

that total. It was the phenomenon of a shortage of funds in some areas accompanied by a surplus in other areas. Such inequalities were largely the result of differences in the rate of Treasury receipts and disbursements within particular areas. On balance, for exam-

of deposits. The action of the Reserve authorities in raising the ratio of required reserves in 1941 was taken after a year of more or less steady decline in excess reserves, which had reduced their amount by \$1,750 million. The inflow of gold that had been chiefly responsible for the growth in reserves had virtually ceased, while the business expansion associated with the war in Europe and our own defense program had caused a rising demand for currency and bank reserves. The action to increase reserve requirements might seem inconsistent with these conditions and with the steps taken not many months later to ease reserves; it was a reflection of the general feeling at the time that pent-up forces of inflation were in greater danger of bursting forth than before. This feeling was doubtless encouraged by the fact that commodity prices, particularly of agricultural products, had been rising rather sharply through the year. The rise in the index of wholesale prices slowed down following the increase in reserve requirements, but the upward movement of agricultural prices, although checked, began again a little later.

ple, the Treasury was withdrawing funds from New York and Chicago and certain other financial centers and pouring out funds in areas where the growth in payments to defense industries and agriculture was particularly large.

The drain of funds away from New York in 1941 was no new phenomenon. During 1934-36 there had been a heavy, and during 1937-39 a moderate, outflow of funds on Treasury account from the New York Federal Reserve District. In the first period this outward movement was compensated by the import of gold plus a movement of business deposits and bankers' balances into the District. In the second period it was much more than offset by the inflow of gold alone.³⁴ While the expansion in the scale of Treasury operations after the start of heavy war financing in 1942 was partly responsible for the drain of reserves away from New York and Chicago, another contributing factor was the drying up of sources that had previously provided an offset to the withdrawal of funds by the Treasury.

Differences in the net requirement for liquid funds led to changes in the relative reserve position of central reserve city banks. In June 1939 the central reserve city banks in New York and Chicago held \$2,756 million or 65 percent out of a total of \$4,246 million of excess reserves in the System. For a number of years a high proportion of total member bank excess reserves had been held by central reserve city banks in New York City. Beginning in April 1941 their share fell from 48 percent of the total to 21 percent by the middle of 1942. During the same period excess reserves of member banks outside New York and Chicago remained practically stable in amount, notwithstanding an increase in the amount of their required reserves. A little later the withdrawal of correspondent balances, which had assumed something of the character of firstline reserves for interior banks, helped to bring about a virtual disappearance of the excess reserves of central reserve city banks in New York.85

One effect of changes in the flow of liquid funds between regions

⁸⁴ Federal Reserve Bulletin (September 1939) p. 711.

³⁵ There was a considerable shifting about of interbank deposits from 1940 to 1944. While the total of interbank balances rose during most of the period, balances with New York banks declined substantially and balances with Chicago banks rose only slightly. Deposits with reserve city banks and country banks increased materially and were still rising in 1944. The net effect of these changes was a certain decentralization of interbank deposits. The following tabulation shows the volume (in millions) and

was to cause differences in the behavior of the reserve ratios of the various Federal Reserve Banks. In June 1939 the ratio of reserves to total note and deposit liabilities of all twelve Federal Reserve

Reserve	June	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	
Bank	1939	1940	1941	1942	1943	1944	
Boston	81.6%	89.2%	87.6%	72.0%	56.9%	45.1%	
New York	91.1	94.4	93.8	80.2	66.0	48.3	
Philadelphia	79.4	86.6	89.1	72.2	55.2	44.7	
Cleveland	78.6	86.9	88. 9	75.7	53.7	43.9	
Richmond	73.9	83.3	85.2	70.4	61.3	44.8	
Atlanta	72.3	82.8	86.0	73.3	60.1	49.5	
Chicago	90.4	93.1	92.8	80.1	72.7	55.5	
St. Louis	75.9	84.9	85.5	71.0	55. 3	45.0	
Minneapolis	78.4	84.1	86.0	75.6	51.6	45.6	
Kansas City	73.3	80.3	85.3	69.0	55.2	44.8	
Dallas	71.0	78.7	85.5	69.7	48.8	45.0	
San Francisco	80.3	86.9	89. 3	74.7	65.9	54.9	
ALL RESERVE		•					
BANKS	85.7%	90.8%	90.8%	76.3%	62.6%	48.9%	

TABLE 7—RATIO OF RESERVES TO NOTE AND DEPOSIT LIABILITIES— FEDERAL RESERVE BANKS, JUNE 1939 TO DECEMBER 1944^a

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

a Data for end of month except for 1944 which are for December 27.

Banks averaged 86 percent, ranging from a low of 71 percent for the Dallas Federal Reserve Bank to a high of 91 percent for the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (Table 7). In December 1941, at the end of the period of heavy importation of gold, reserves for all Banks averaged 91 percent with a range of from 85 in the Kansas City and Richmond Reserve Banks to 94 in the New York Bank. In 1942 and 1943, at the very time when the central reserve city

distribution of d	omestic inter	bank demand d	eposits from	June 1939 to	June 1944.
June 30	Total	New York	Chicago	Reserve City	Country
1939	\$7.097	\$2.992	\$746	\$2.920	\$439
1940	8.852	3,840	919	3,526	538
1941	9,610	3.948	1,010	4,000	652
1942	9,110	3.284	1,028	4,052	747
1943	9.648	2.939	1,032	4,749	928
1944	9.904	3 ,105	1,090	4,757	951

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

member banks in New York and Chicago were experiencing difficulty in maintaining adequate reserves, the reserve ratios of the Federal Reserve Banks in New York and Chicago were the highest of the twelve Banks in the System. At the end of 1943 the Dallas Bank held reserves of 49 percent and the Chicago Bank 73 percent, as compared with an average of 63 percent for the twelve Banks of the System. A year later the spread was from 44 percent at the Cleveland Bank to 56 percent at the Chicago Bank, with an average of 49 percent for all twelve banks.

The explanation of differences in the behavior of reserve ratios among the various Reserve Banks lies in changes in liabilities quite as much as in reserves, as is indicated by Table 8 showing the distribution of reserves and note and deposit liabilities by absolute amounts for each of the twelve Federal Reserve Banks. Between December 1940 and December 1943 the reserves of all the Federal Reserve Banks except Boston and New York increased; at the Atlanta and San Francisco Banks they more than doubled; and in the case of the Chicago Bank they increased by over 30 percent. During 1944 total reserves dropped 7 percent and there was a particularly sharp reduction in the reserves of the New York Federal Reserve Bank; but for most Banks changes in reserves were less than in the preceding year. For the different banks individually as well as collectively, the increase in liabilities has been much greater than the increase in reserves. The rate of increase was greatest for the Atlanta, Dallas, Richmond and San Francisco Banks, which also showed the greatest relative increase in reserves. While the note and deposit liabilities of the Chicago Federal Reserve Bank increased a little more than the average, those of the New York Bank actually decreased. By and large, therefore, it was not the increase in reserves but the failure of liabilities to rise as rapidly as elsewhere that caused the reserve ratios in New York and Chicago to remain relatively high for so long a time. In the same way, the rapid expansion of liabilities explains why the ratio of reserves in certain other Federal Reserve Banks continued to fall despite a substantial increase in reserves.

Variations were also substantial among different categories of member banks. On the average, the rate of growth in deposits was greatest for country banks and least for central reserve city banks. This was particularly noticeable from 1941 on. The relative

50	TABLE	8-Reserves and Note and Deposit Liabilities of
•	FEDERAL	Reserve Banks, June 1939 to December 1944 ^a

(in millions)

		Reserves					-	Note and Deposit Liabilities				
Reserve Bank	June	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	June	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.	Dec.
	1939	1940	1941	1942	1943	1944	1939	1940	1941	1942	1943	1944
Boston	\$772	\$1,164	\$1,192	\$1,214	\$1,078	\$990	\$946	\$1,305	\$1,360	\$1,687	\$1,895	\$2,195
New York	6,515	9,810	8,212	6,930	6,001	4,956	7,149	10,391	8,753	8,645	9,088	10,250
Philadelphia	710	1,066	1,245	1,174	1,078	1,044	894	1,231	1,397	1,625	1,953	2,331
Cleveland	858	1,352	1,652	1,760	1,451	. 1,404	1,091	1,555	1,857	2,326	2,703	3,200
Richmond	368	573	806	976	1,078	998	498	688	946	1,387	1,760	2,228
Atlanta	290	404	569	789	932	966	401	488	662	1,077	1,552	1,949
Chicago	2,350	2,937	3,464	3,612	3,869	3,489	2,600	3,156	3,734	4,507	5,321	6,290
St. Louis	369	511	650	745	679	695	486	602	761	1,050	1,228	1,544
Minneapolis	262	318	400	486	384	3 98	334	378	465	643	744	871
Kansas City	348	436	570	674	695	677	475	543	668	977	1,258	1,512
Dallas	228	295	429	538	490	554	321	375	502	772	1,004	1,232
San Francisco	812	1,168	1,576	2,010	2,361	2,520	1,011	1,344	1,765	2,692	3,582	4,593
ALL RESERVE	<u></u>			<u></u>								
BANKS	\$13,881	\$20.036	\$20,764	\$20,908	\$20,096	\$18,691	\$16,204	\$22,058	\$22,870	\$27,387	\$32,087	\$38,196

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

* Figures for end of month except for 1944 which are for December 27.

changes in reserve requirements for different classes of banks are shown in Table 9. For the entire period from June 1939 to December 1944 the increase in required reserves amounted to \$7,045 million, distributed among the different classes of banks as follows (in millions):

Central reserve city banks	\$1,415
Reserve city banks	3,511
Country banks	2,119

Compared with the start of the period, the increase in requirements was 44 percent for central reserve city banks, 197 percent for reserve city banks, and 244 percent for country banks.

Differences in the need for cash funds were substantial within individual districts as well as between districts. For example, while the central reserve city banks in the Chicago Federal Reserve District were subject to a steady drain, other banks in the District, especially country banks and the reserve city banks in Detroit, were experiencing large gains. This was reflected in a growth of only 71 percent in deposits of central reserve city banks in Chicago from

	Central Reserve City Banks		Reserve City Banks		Country Banks	
	Amount	Percent Increase	Amount	Percent Increase	Amount	Percent Increase
1939 – June	\$3,187	• •	\$1,784	••	\$568	••
December	3,613	13.4%	1,953	9.5%	897	3.3%
1940 — June	3,981	10.2	2,013	3.1	906	1.0
December	4,220	6.0	2,208	9.7	974	7.5
1941 – June	4,441	5.2	2.364	7.1	1,045	7.3
December	5,001	12.6	3,014	27.5	1,406	34.5
1942 – Jun e	5,193	3.8	3.216	6.7	1,511	7.5
December	4,729	-8.9	4,102	27.5	1,946	28.8
1943 — June	4,288	9.3	4,394	7.1	2,150	10.5
December	4,405	2.7	4,781	8.8	2,516	17.0
1944 — June	4,712	7.0	5,027	5.1	2.698	7.2
December	4,602	-2.3	5,295	5.3	2.987	10.7
Increase, June 1939	9					
to December 194	4 1,415	44.4	\$,511	196.8	2.119	244.1

TABLE 9—MEMBER BANK RESERVE REQUIREMENTS, 1939-44 (dollar figures in millions)

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin. Totals are monthly averages of daily figures.

June 1940 to June 1944, at a time when deposits of reserve city banks in Detroit were increasing by 169 percent. Marked differences occurred even within states. Thus banks in Wichita were near the top and banks in Topeka not far from the bottom of the list of all reserve cities as regards relative growth in volume of deposits between 1940 and 1944.

HOW LIQUIDITY WAS FURNISHED, 1939-44

The means by which liquid funds may be provided can be classified as those that are primarily automatic and those that are administrative or legislative. The first category includes the activation of cash balances previously held idle and increases in gold and other reserve money. The second comprises chiefly the creation of Reserve Bank credit. It may also include measures such as the Treasury might introduce to provide additional money, changes in the ratio of reserves that banks are required to maintain against deposits and means employed by the banks themselves to maintain liquidity. Broadly speaking, the automatic factors were predominant in the early years of war expansion, while the administrative and legislative factors have been of chief importance since our own heavy war financing began in the spring of 1942. The principal sources of the funds required by banks were imports of gold from abroad from 1939 to the end of 1940, the using up of accumulated excess reserves from early 1941 to the late spring of 1942, and the expansion of Reserve Bank credit from that time onward. Imports of gold had been large each year starting with 1934. Although the net import of nearly \$2 billion in 1938 was a record up to that time, that figure was soon far surpassed. Partly in consequence of the threat of war and then of the war itself, imports of gold rose to \$3.6 billion in 1939 and \$4.7 billion in 1940.36 The inflow of gold was so great that excess reserves climbed steadily, despite a substantial increase in the absorption of cash, particularly through the expansion of currency and reserves held against deposits. Where excess reserves had amounted to \$4.2 billion at the end of June 1939, they averaged more than \$6 billion in the second half of 1940, and at one time reached almost \$7 billion.

The movement of excess reserves from 1937 to 1943 was 36 See Table 1 above. marked by a curious symmetry. For about three years from the middle of 1937 to the middle of 1940, excess reserves increased virtually without interruption, rising in that time from under \$1 billion to over \$6 billion. For nearly three years, from the beginning of 1941 until the end of 1943, excess reserves declined, with hardly a pause, to approximately the point from which they had started six years before.³⁷ The first year and a half of the downward movement (from the start of 1941 to the middle of 1942) was the most precipitate, with a decrease in excess reserves of \$4.1 billion. Thus out of a net absorption of \$6.2 billion^{3*} of currency and reserves in the period from early 1941 to the middle of 1942, about two-thirds was supplied by drawing down excess reserves.

In the two years from June 1942 to June 1944 the absorption of liquid funds, most of which resulted from the expansion of currency in circulation, totaled \$11,683 million (see Table 6). The increase in currency alone was greater than the total increase in demand for liquid funds during the three years from June 1939 to June 1942. The expansion of currency in circulation took place at a time when relatively little assistance was being afforded by the change in legal reserve requirements, and gold was being withdrawn rather than imported. By far the major source for supplying the unprecedented demand for liquid funds was the increase in Reserve Bank credit, which rose by almost \$17 billion or over 700 percent (from \$2,775 million at the end of June 1942 to \$19,745 million two years later). After the start of heavy war financing about the middle of 1942, therefore, it was principally the Reserve Banks that furnished the additional liquid funds needed by the financial system as a whole.

While the three periods from June 1939 on are clearly defined as to the principal sources of liquid funds, there was a certain amount of overlapping. In the first period, for example, Reserve Bank credit was supplied rather freely when purchases in the open market were made at the outbreak of war in September 1939. It was also beginning to increase appreciably at the end of the second period. In both the first and third periods excess reserves were of some importance in meeting the need for cash, particularly over

³⁷ This decline was influenced in the earlier period by a reduction in legal requirements, and in the later period first by an increase and then by decreases in legal requirements.

^{3*} See Table 2 above.

relatively short periods when the demand was primarily of a seasonal character.

In addition certain modifications were made in legal provisions relating to reserve requirements. Following a precedent of the first World War, Treasury deposits with commercial banks arising out of loans to the government were freed from all reserve requirements in April 1943. As a result of this change, required reserves declined sharply at the time of war loan drives when balances were transferred from private to Treasury accounts and rose gradually thereafter until the next war drive (see Chart 7). From August to October 1942, the reserve requirements of central reserve city banks were lowered from 26 to 20 percent. This change contributed substantially to' relieving the pressure on New York and Chicago.³⁹ Another factor acting to provide liquid funds was the issue of small amounts of silver currency and silver certificates. At the end of 1942 and early in 1943, also, something over a half billion dollars of currency was issued in the form of Federal Reserve Bank notes. These additions to the supply of currency were more than counterbalanced by the net reduction in gold stock in 1943 and 1944.

As in the period of expansion during and after the last war, the principal problems arising out of the need for liquid funds were of a regional character. There was again a tendency for certain districts, particularly those in the East, to lose reserves and for others, particularly in the South and West, to gain reserves. In the period of the last war these differences led to extensive borrowing between Federal Reserve Banks, with heavy lending in the opposite direction when the flow of funds reversed itself in the subsequent period

39 A minor modification in reserve requirements was the adoption in February 1942 of a uniform period of one week for calculating the average reserves of reserve city and central reserve city banks. It was reported that this change would help to overcome the tendency for certain banks to maintain unnecessarily large excess reserves. See Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1942, p. 86.

Somewhat similar reductions in reserve requirements were effected during the first World War. The effect of the introduction of the Federal Reserve System and of changes inaugurated in 1916 was to reduce the reserve requirements of national banks. In 1917 legal reserve requirements of member banks were again lowered, from 18-15-12 percent against demand deposits to 13-10-7 percent. Inasmuch, however, as legal reserves were at the same time redefined to include only deposits with the Federal Reserve Banks, the net result of the changes was to eliminate the larger part of what had previously been counted as reserves. Excess reserves, which had amounted to more than 70 percent of required reserves a few months before, were reduced to a little over 8 percent following the *lowering* of requirements and the redefinition of legal reserves. of contraction. No such borrowing between Federal Reserve Banks has occurred in the present war. The reason for this difference is to be found chiefly in the abundance of the reserves held by Reserve Banks when the period of heavy demand commenced. Inequalities in the rate of expansion in different areas resulted in substantial variations in the reserve position of different Federal Reserve Banks. Adjustments in the reserve position of the Banks have been effected in part through the allocation of security purchases among the different Reserve Banks.





Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

INTERNAL FACTORS RELATED TO BANK LIQUIDITY

As was pointed out earlier, bank liquidity is correlated directly with the liquidity of a bank's assets and inversely with the liquidity of liabilities. It depends on the extent to which cash can be realized from assets with a minimum of delay and without loss of principal, and on the extent to which liabilities may at any time be presented for payment in cash. The sources of changes since 1939 in the net liquidity position of banks are to be found, therefore, in the alterations that have occurred in the principal asset and liability items of commercial banks. Some of these changes are internal to the banks and reflect deliberate actions on the part of those responsible for conducting the affairs of banks, while others are the result of influences — including Treasury policy, the preferences of the public and altered business conditions — which lie outside the control of bankers.

During the decade of the twenties time deposits of commercial banks increased more rapidly than adjusted demand deposits. In the early thirties, time deposits declined less than demand deposits with the result that the ratio of time to demand deposits continued to rise, reaching a peak of 94 percent in 1931. Thereafter the movement in the ratio was downward, interrupted by a few minor upward swings. Following the start of heavy war financing, the downward movement was much more pronounced, and by the end of 1944 the ratio was less than a third of what it was in 1931. More recently savings deposits have shown a greater tendency to increase. The relatively rapid growth in time deposits in the twenties was probably abnormal, so that in part the decline in the ratio of time to demand may have represented a readjustment to a more typical relationship.⁴⁰ In addition, it was greatly influenced by Treasury borrowing: the return on war savings bonds was higher than that paid on savings deposits, and the small savers who were most accustomed to make use of time deposits were under pressure to purchase war bonds through payroll savings plans or otherwise.

The declining proportion of time to total deposits appears, because of the greater stability of time deposits, as a factor operating to diminish bank liquidity. Similarly the rapid growth in large deposits, which are more volatile than smaller deposits, has also tended to reduce bank liquidity. As an offsetting factor, there has recently been a decrease in the ratio of interbank deposits to total deposits. The shrinkage has been most conspicuous since 1941 and, as Table 10 shows, affects all categories of banks. Since interbank deposits are subject to sudden withdrawal, the relative decline in their amount has tended to increase the liquidity of the larger banks, which were the principal holders of interbank deposits, and

⁴⁰ Quite a number of banks, also, ceased to offer savings account facilities.

End of	All Member Banks	Central Re	erve City	Reserve City	Count ry
		New York	Chicago		
1928	16.3%	18.4%	22.3%	21.1%	6.3%
1929	16.4	18.8	23.0	20.7	6.3
1930	18.8	21.8	25.4	23.4	6.7
1931	16.7	19.0	24.8	20.3	6.2
1932	21.2	26.3	23.8	24.8	. 6.6
1935	18.1	20.1	20.0	22.8	6.6
1934	19.7	21.7	25.2	24.1	6.9
1935	21.9	26.7	24.4	25.1	7.1
1936	21.4	25.9	25.3	25.2	6.9
1937	20.1	25.2	24.4	23.3	6.1
1938	22.0	28.4	26.1	24.8	6.3
1939	24.7	30.7	31.3	27.4	7.3
1940	23.3	27.6	31.4	26.5	7.1
1941	21.1	24.5	28.9	25.0	7.1
1942	16.7	18.5	24.4	20.7	6.0
1943	13.6	16.4	19.6	16.7	4.9
194 4a	13.2	15.4	19.9	16.8	4.8

TABLE 10—RATIO OF INTERBANK DEMAND DEPOSITS TO TOTAL DEMAND DEPOSITS, 1928-44

Source: For the years 1928-41, Banking and Monetary Statistics, pp. 78 ff.; for the years 1942-44, Member Bank Call Reports. A Average of daily figures.

.

to decrease the liquidity of the smaller banks owning the deposits. All available evidence indicates that the activity of deposits has slowed down almost continuously since 1929. Despite a temporary rise in the rate of turnover of demand deposits in 1941, by 1944 the rate was approximately 40 percent of what it was for the year 1929. While liquidity depends less on the total activity or inactivity of deposit balances than on the extent to which withdrawals coincide with the inflow of funds, the slowing down in deposit turnover is generally viewed as contributing to a more liquid condition.

The influence of the deposit changes mentioned is somewhat diverse, but the general tendency seems to be in the direction of an increase in the liquidity of deposits and therefore toward an impairment of over-all bank liquidity. This tendency appears, however, to be greatly outweighed by changes in the assets of banks, which, in contrast to changes in deposits, are largely influenced by the policies of bank executives.

The proportion of cash holdings to deposits of member banks has

declined since the early years of the war (Table 11). At the end of June 1944 the total of cash and due from banks was approximately the same ratio of deposits as in June 1933. The decrease in the ratio of cash to deposits since the end of 1940 has been accompanied by an increase in bank holdings of Treasury bills and certificates of indebtedness which are, for reasons explained below, almost as

TABLE 11—RATIO OF CASH AND TREASURY BILLS TO TOTAL DEPOSITS IN MEMBER BANKS, JUNE 1939 TO JUNE 1944^a (dollar figures in millions)

	Deposits	Cash Plus Due from Banks	Cash Plus Due from Banks as a % of Deposits	Treasury Bills	Treasury Bills as a % of Deposits
1939 – June	\$45,873	\$17,629	38.4%	\$441	1.0%
Dec.	49,340	19,782	40.1	563	1.1
1940 — June	51,729	21,830	42.2	797	1.5
Dec.	56,429	23,963	42.5	652	1.2
1941 – June	58,511	22,689	38.8	1,127	1.9
Dec.	61,717	23,122	37.5	. 971	1.6
1942 — June	63,404	21,722	34.3	1,509	2.4
-				(3,381)	(5.3)
Dec.	78,277	24,280	31.0	4,363	5.6
				(10,648)	(13.6)
1943 – June	84,016	22,310	26.6	6,278	7.5
Ū				(15,696)	(18.7)
Dec.	92,262	23,790	25.8	4,360	4.7
				(16.431)	(17.8)
1944 – June	101,276	23,797	23.5	4,466	4.4
,	-		•	(18,694)	(18.5)

Source: Member Bank Call Reports.

* Figures in parentheses include certificates of indebtedness.

liquid as cash. The shift from cash to Treasury bills and certificates was encouraged by pressure upon bankers by Treasury and Reserve officials to utilize excess reserves. From an operational standpoint Treasury bills, and to some extent certificates, now perform much the same function as excess reserves.⁴¹

41 The virtual disappearance of excess reserves in the financial centers has led to some borrowing at Reserve Banks and to a minor revival of dealings in "federal funds" for facilitating adjustments in the liquidity position of banks. During the twenties the latter operations were fairly important among banks in the principal money centers, but they practically ceased as a result of the emergence of large excess reserves. For details see B. H. Beckhart and J. G. Smith, *The New York Money Market*, Vol. 2 (New York, 1933) pp. 40-48; and Bernice C. Turner, *The Federal Funds Market* (New York, 1931). The growth in holdings of Treasury bills and certificates has largely compensated for the failure of cash assets to keep pace with the growth in deposits. When allowance is made for the expansion in bank holdings of other Treasury obligations, which at present are hardly less liquid than certificates of indebtedness, it seems clear that bank assets as a whole have become increasingly liquid since 1941.

Further evidence pointing in the same direction is obtainable from reports of the FDIC, showing the percentage of total assets of all insured commercial banks which were listed as substandard in quality. As may be seen from Table 12, a marked decline in the proportion of substandard assets occurred after 1939. While the improvement was substantial in all size classes it was somewhat greater for very large banks than for smaller banks from 1939 to 1942, and slightly less in 1943. In general, there is an inverse correlation between size of bank and proportion of substandard assets. For all classes of banks, also, there was a decline in the ratio of substandard assets to capital accounts.

The decline in the proportion of substandard assets reflects steps

TABLE 12-RATIO OF SUBSTANDARD ASSETS TO TOTAL ASSETS OF

Banks With Deposits of	1939	1940	1941	1942	1943
\$100 or less	11.56%	8.90%	7.69%	5.79%	1 0500
100 - 250	8.81	6.95	5.43	4.21	2.51%
250 - 500	7.46	5.88	4.53	3.18	1.95
500 - 1,000	7.21	5.85	4.48	3.13	1.77
1,000 - 2,000	7.55	6.04	4.67	3.36	1.87
2.000 - 5,000	7.35	6.31	4.73	3.51	1.92
5,000 - 10,000	6.63	5.57	4.27	3.30	1.86
10.000 - 50,000	5.69	4.42	3.34	2.56	1.49
More than 50,000	3.84	2.86	1.99	1.54	.94
ALL BANKS	5.10%c	3.92%	2.83%	2.13%	1.24%

(dollar figures in thousands)

INSURED COMMERCIAL BANKS. 1939-43ª

Source: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Annual Reports.

• Total assets and substandard assets for all banks were as follows (in billions of dollars):

	1939	1940	1941	1942	1943
Total	\$58.25	\$65.18	\$71.70	\$80.45	\$102.02
Substandard	2.97	2.55	2.03	1.71	1.26

taken to get rid of inferior assets and to supervise credit extension more carefully. The absolute amount of substandard assets fell from nearly three billion dollars in 1939 to a billion and a quarter four years later. The effect of the disproportionate increase in bank holdings of Treasury securities, which are never shown as substandard, was to improve the average showing of the entire portfolio.

The liquidity of bank assets is ordinarily assumed to be inverse

End of	Months to Maturity	` End of	Months to Maturity	
1939 – June	50.8	1942 – June	49.0	
Dec.	47.4	Dec.	43.6	
1940 June	44.9	1943 – June	44.4	
Dec.	43.6	Dec.	42.6	
1941 – June	45.2	1944 – June	41.8	
Dec.	47.0			

TABLE 13—Average Maturity of Assets of Insured Commercial Banks, June 1939 to June 1944^a

Assets classified by maturity with dollar values multiplied by mid-point between maturity extremes, maturity distribution for all investments available December 1938 to June 1942; subsequently only government obligations are listed. The proportion of term loans to commercial and industrial loans following 1940 has been assumed to be the same as of that year; other loans and miscellaneous assets less than one year maturity. Assets, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, *Reports*; time weights for term loans, Neil H. Jacoby and R. J. Saulnier, *Term Lending to Business* (National Bureau of Economic Research, Financial Research Program, 1942) p. 139; for real estate loans, Federal Housing Administration, *Reports*.

to their maturity. On the basis of generalized assumptions concerning securities in particular categories, it appears that the average time to maturity of all earning assets of insured banks declined irregularly from 50.8 months in June 1939 to 41.8 months in June 1944 (see Table 13). Since the portfolios of commercial banks are increasingly dominated by Treasury obligations, the distribution by maturity of United States government securities held by banks is of particular importance to the over-all question of maturity of assets.

Changes in the maturity distribution of Treasury obligations held by member banks during the period from June 1939 to June 1944 are shown in Table 14. At the start roughly similar amounts were held in the three categories of Treasury obligations of 1 to 5, 5 to 10 and 10 to 20 years' maturity. Smaller amounts were held in securities maturing in less than 1 and in more than 20 years. For a time after the outbreak of war in Europe there was an increasing concentration in securities maturing in from 10 to 20 years. From the end of 1941 on there was a steady decline in the proportion of assets maturing in more than 10 years and a rise in the proportion of each category of securities maturing in less than 10 years. In part this was a reflection of the restrictions placed upon banks' acquiring longer-term Treasury securities. The effect was to decrease materially the proportion of long-term Treasury obligations held by banks, both relative to total bank holdings and relative to total Treasury issues of these types.

End of	Within 1 Year	1-5 Years	5-10 Years	10-20 Years	Over 20 Years
1939 – June	4.0%	32.0%	25.8%	26.4%	11.8%
Dec.	5.0	26.8	27.0	32.7	8.5
1940 – June	6.9	27.8	27.6	32.5	5.2
Dec.	5.3	32.1	23.4	35.2	4.0
1941 — June	7.9	28.2	24.8	35.6	3.5
Dec.	6.2	28.4	23.3	34.7	7.4
1942 – June	15.8	24.9	23.1	30.9	5.2
Dec.	30.4	23.5	25.9	16.9	3.2
194 3 – J une	35.3	23.5	22.3	16.1	2.8
Dec.	32.5	24.4	29.5	11.0	2.7
1944 — June	31.4	27.1	30.0	9.0	2.5

TABLE 14—Proportion of Treasury Obligations in Different Maturity Classifications Held by Member Banks, June 1939 to June 1944

Source: Member Bank Call Reports.

In June 1939 over 38 percent of Treasury obligations held by banks had a maturity of 10 years or more. At the end of 1941 over 42 percent were in this group, while by the middle of 1944 the proportion had fallen to 11.5 percent. On the other hand, holdings of Treasury securities maturing in one year or less rose from 4 percent in June 1939 and 6 percent in December 1941 to over 31 percent in June 1944. These shifts constitute the outstanding feature of the strengthened liquidity position of banks.

FEDERAL RESERVE TECHNIQUES FOR PROVIDING BANKING LIQUIDITY

A central bank has the power to furnish liquidity by creating additional reserves. It is a deus ex machina that may provide liquidity after internal resources have ceased to be adequate for the demands made upon them. As long as the central bank is able and willing to furnish cash, either on its own initiative or when called upon by the commercial banks, there can be little question of lack of liquidity for individual banks or for the banking system. The condition of the individual bank may be highly important, however, in influencing the willingness of the central bank to lend. The extent of the assistance afforded by central banks may at times be very large. In 1919 and 1920, for example, the amount of member bank borrowing from Federal Reserve Banks exceeded the total of member bank reserves, so that, in effect, member banks were operating on borrowed reserves. Inasmuch as borrowing from the Federal Reserve was the principal means employed during and after the last war to enable banks to obtain additional liquid funds,42 it is all the more remarkable that it has scarcely figured in the financial operations of the second World War.

Since the early twenties there has grown up a strong tradition against borrowing by member banks. In part, this tradition may have been a reaction from the excessive reliance upon borrowing at that time.⁴³ At any rate, it became one of the bases of Federal

⁴² See Anna Youngman, The Federal Reserve System in Wartime (National Bureau of Economic Research, Financial Research Program, 1945) pp. 28-30.

⁴³ The prejudice against borrowing was probably influenced by the experience of banks which found themselves pinched by the raising of discount rates in 1920 and again in 1929 at times when they were heavily in debt at the Reserve Banks. Moreover, there was a high correlation between borrowing by banks from 1918 to 1932 and bank failures from 1930 to 1933 (see especially Fred L. Garlock and B. M. Gile, "Bank Failures in Arkansas," Bulletin 315, Agricultural Experiment Station, University of Arkansas, March 1935). While the borrowing that occurred in this period may have been more the result than the cause of the weakness of banks, the connection was too apparent to be missed. The opposition to continuous borrowing is further supported by the consideration, grounded in both logic and experience, that the practice of . borrowing in good times may make it more difficult for a bank to borrow in an emergency. This is because of the unfavorable impression likely to be created by continuous borrowing and because the pledging of assets will have reduced the amount of collateral available for use in an emergency. The hostility of depositors to heavy bank borrowing may be based upon the thought that a bank that borrows from other banks or the central bank ordinarily pledges assets of the highest quality, thereby lowering to that extent the average quality of the assets protecting the claims of depositors.

Reserve operations. It operated to hasten an automatic contraction of credit when conditions made it possible for banks to repay their loans, and it helped to discourage banks from continuous reliance upon the Reserve Banks. As the tradition grew stronger, it became an obstruction not only to unwarranted borrowing but also to that type of emergency borrowing which a central bank is expected to facilitate. It hindered the Reserve Banks in discharging the function of a lender of last resort, and consequently interfered with the automatic provision of liquidity through the Federal Reserve.

This fact was of little immediate importance as long as excess reserves were so large as to relieve banks of a general need for additional liquid funds. But by the middle of 1942 Treasury borrowing had begun on a large scale and it was apparent that steps must be taken to furnish Reserve Bank credit. The principal methods adopted were open market operations of the traditional type and Treasury bill purchases.⁴⁴ The latter will be dealt with at length, since it is the newest, the least known, and currently the most important instrument of Federal Reserve policy.

1. Open Market Operations

Open market operations have played a major part in the maintenance of bank liquidity since 1939. It is to be observed, however, that this particular instrument of Federal Reserve policy has gone through an especially lengthy process of evolution, which has greatly altered its character. Originally purchases were made in the open market to obtain earning assets for the Reserve Banks.⁴⁵ In their second and most familiar stage, open market operations were used to influence the volume of member bank reserves for the purpose of controlling credit.

The third phase began in 1937 when purchases were made to preserve "orderly conditions" in the security market. In commenting on the use of these measures at the outbreak of war in 1939,

⁴⁴ Legal reserve requirements were lowered for central reserve city banks in 1942, but since there had been a general increase in 1941 the net contribution of this device to the liquidity of the banking system has been slight. See Youngman, op. cit., pp. 24-28; and C. R. Whittlesey, "Reserve Requirements and the Integration of Credit Policies," Quarterly Journal of Economics (August 1944), pp. 553-70.

⁴⁵ Open market purchases were also employed to broaden the market for certain types of securities, such as bankers' bills and United States certificates of indebtedness. See Federal Reserve Bank of Boston, Annual Report, 1921, p. 15.

the Reserve authorities mentioned two major considerations underlying their action. The first was the desire to exert a steadying influence on the entire capital market, and the second was a feeling that the Federal Reserve System "has a measure of responsibility for safeguarding the large United States Government portfolio of the member banks from unnecessarily wide and violent fluctuations in price."⁴⁶

At that same time the Board of Governors declared that "the System has *neither the obligation nor the power* to assure any given level of prices or yields for Government securities."⁴⁷ It is an indication of the rapidity of the changes effected by war that two years after this declaration was published the Reserve authorities discovered that the Federal Reserve System had both the power and the obligation to establish a fixed pattern of yields on government securities. The date of the announcement of this policy, May 1942, marks the start of the fourth phase of open market operations, their use to maintain a fixed pattern of interest rates on Treasury obligations. While the second and third phases have been of some importance since the start of the present war, their origin antedated the war. The fourth phase is entirely the product of the war, and one that has constituted a central feature of the Treasury's policy of war financing.⁴⁸

Open market purchases, whatever their immediate objectives, have affected the liquidity of the banking system in a variety of ways. They have put funds into the market and thereby strengthened the banks' cash position, and they were used to quiet the state of alarm caused by the outbreak of war in Europe, and later in the Pacific. To the extent that this action helped to prevent security prices from declining more than they did, it contributed to increas-

47 Ibid., p. 5. Italics not in the original.

48 The Federal Reserve Banks' Treasury bill policy, though often classified as one phase of open market operations, is treated separately in this paper. It is to be noted, however, that it played an important role in anchoring the pattern of rates at the lower extremity. Youngman, op. cit., pp. 22-24.

⁴⁶ Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1939, p. 5. While the qualifying phrase "unnecessarily wide and violent" may perhaps be regarded as constituting a significant reservation, this declaration provides a possible precedent for future Federal Reserve policy. It may be construed as suggesting that as long as government securities occupy a major place in member bank portfolios the Reserve Banks will feel constrained to promote stability in their market value, a position that was made still more explicit in the Annual Report for 1943, p. 29.

ing the liquidity of banks owning securities whose prices were supported.

The use of open market operations has been of great importance in preserving a stable pattern of interest rates. By this policy the Federal Reserve has rendered Treasury obligations as liquid as cash. As long as the policy is in force, there can hardly be any question, in view of the large amount of such securities held by banks, as to the adequacy of liquid banking assets. For the time being liquidity is assured for the entire system of commercial banks, and presumably for any bank that holds its proportionate share of government securities. A further effect is to render differences in maturity of no immediate significance to the liquidity of government obligations: as long as it is the policy of the Reserve Banks to preserve the established pattern of rates on marketable government securities, the liquidity of all of them is apparently the same. While this policy continues, banks are able to obtain the higher yields available on longer maturities without sacrificing liquidity.⁴⁹ This consideration is important for smaller banks whose earnings have been depressed and particularly for banks in the interior which feel that they are likely to be subject to a contraction of deposits and a drain of reserves when the war boom begins to subside.50

The possibility that the Reserve Bank policy of stabilizing the market for government securities will be continued is of the utmost importance to the problem of bank liquidity. The disadvantage of announcing permanent stabilization of the market for government securities is apparent: guaranteeing the liquidity of longerterm securities would tend to aggravate the already troublesome problem of maintaining the present differential in yield on longer and shorter maturities. The maintenance of a given schedule of interest rates on Treasury obligations inevitably results in a paradoxical situation. It makes all of the securities fully liquid; but when the securities become equally liquid the schedule of rates ceases to be self-sustaining, and consequently the difficulty of main-

49 The future of the policy may be decided as much by the Treasury as by the Federal Reserve. Secretary Morgenthau has indicated a determination to preserve the existing pattern of rates. Cf. Treasury Department, Press Release, October 14, 1944.

⁵⁰ The reluctance of certain very large banks to rely on sales in the market for liquidity, lest the scale of operations depress the price of the securities offered, involves the tacit assumption that the Federal Reserve either would not be in a position, or would not be willing, to continue to support the market for government securities.
taining it is greatly accentuated. Only as long as there is some doubt concerning the future liquidity of longer-term securities, because of the possibility that the Reserve authorities will abandon its policy, is there an economic basis for differences in rates.

2. Treasury Bill Policy

Since the start of defense financing, the most distinctive feature of Federal Reserve credit policy, and the chief means of providing additional funds, has been the purchase and sale of Treasury bills at a fixed rate of discount. The introduction of the technique of a fixed buying and selling rate on bills to facilitate the adjustment of the volume of member bank reserves provided virtually a new instrument of Federal Reserve policy. This instrument has characteristics of both discount policy and open market operations as customarily carried on. It originated because it succeeded in overcoming the defects of other methods of regulating the volume of available Reserve Bank credit. The role of Treasury bills is somewhat similar to that performed by bankers' bills during and after the last war.³¹

Toward the end of April 1942, at the time the Treasury announced its plans for the start of heavy war financing, the Open Market Committee of the Federal Reserve established a fixed buying rate on Treasury bills of 3% percent per annum. The declared purposes in initiating this policy were to stabilize the bill market, effect a broader distribution of bills and facilitate prompt adjustment of bank reserves to changing conditions.⁵² Although the volume of excess reserves held in the larger centers had declined sharply during the preceding year, they were still large in most other areas. The establishment of a fixed buying rate on Treasury bills was intended to assure banks that they could purchase bills

52 See Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1942, p. 14.

⁵¹ During the first World War and in the 1920's, the Federal Reserve Banks stood ready at all times to purchase bankers' bills at the official discount rate. Member banks and dealers made frequent use of the privilege, dealers sometimes selling bills under "repurchase contracts" whereby they bound themselves to buy the bills back within fifteen days. The preferred status given bankers' bills was partly designed to facilitate the wider adoption of this financial instrument. At the same time it helped to provide a means whereby additional Federal Reserve credit could be obtained in time of temporary strain and returned when the emergency was past. See W. Randolph Burgess, *The Reserve Banks and the Money Market*, Revised Edition (New York, 1936) Chapter X, esp. pp. 171-78.

with their excess funds and still be in a position, without risk of loss, to obtain reserves or currency whenever necessary. The primary objective seems to have been to encourage banks, particularly banks outside central reserve cities, to reduce excess reserves.⁵³ The following August the Open Market Committee directed the Reserve Banks to afford sellers of bills the option of repurchasing a like amount of bills of the same maturity at the established rate.⁵⁴ Originally transactions were for delivery, except in case of emergency, on the following full business day. This was modified so that securities were delivered immediately upon completion of a sale.⁵⁵ The net result of these various provisions was to render Treasury bills absolutely liquid. They became practically equivalent to excess reserves and were so called and so treated by many bankers, even though legally they were not reserves at all.

The introduction of this technique for providing liquid funds was partly attributable to the circumstances that prevailed at the time. The banks had held excess reserves for nearly a decade and gradually had come to regard a substantial, though usually unspecified, amount of excess reserves as normal and desirable. The Federal Reserve authorities concluded that a reduction in the amount of excess reserves was called for on the grounds, first, that they constituted idle funds which should be at work in the interest of the war effort, and second, that the future control of credit would be facilitated by their absorption. The principal reason for establishing a fixed buying rate on bills, however, was that the expansion of deposits and currency and the shifting of balances from area to area made it necessary that reserve funds should be readily available. This necessity was bound to arise whether or not existing reserves were fully utilized. The adoption of the Treasury bill

33 Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1942, p. 108.

⁵³ Ibid., and Federal Reserve Bulletin (July 1942) p. 631.

⁵⁴ The same privilege with respect both to the purchase of bills and the repurchase option was accorded individuals, corporations and others. See Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1942. While the changes introduced resulted in a somewhat wider distribution of Treasury bills, the heaviest purchasers continued to be the large money-market banks. By the middle of 1943 excess reserves had been greatly reduced in reserve city banks but remained substantial in country banks. In an effort to encourage larger purchases of Treasury bills by country banks a policy was inaugurated in May 1943 allotting in full, at a price to yield $\frac{5}{5}$ percent, all subscriptions to Treasury bills amounting to not more than \$100,000, later raised to \$200,000. See Federal Reserve Bulletin (June 1943) p. 492. Details relating to the purchase of Treasury bills are given in the Federal Reserve Bulletin (July 1942) pp. 631-32.

mechanism as the principal means of putting reserves into the market may be traced, briefly, to the fact that it served to accomplish four corollary results:

- a. It made possible the absorption of the great bulk of excess reserves;
- b. At the same time it left banks as liquid as they would have been with an equivalent amount of excess reserves;
- c. By furnishing reserves in the amounts and places needed it helped to make up for the lack of precision and automatism of usual open market operations; and
- d. It provided an instrument more simple and automatic than discounting at a time when that instrument was severely handicapped by the tradition against borrowing.

a. Mechanical Provisions

While Treasury bills are obtainable at any time through ordinary trading in the market, the bulk of them are purchased through direct bids publicly solicited by the Secretary of the Treasury. Offerings of bills, generally of three months' maturity, are made each week. Tenders are received by the Reserve Banks or their branches acting for the Treasury, and the bills are issued in denominations with a maturity value of \$1,000, \$5,000, \$10,000, \$100,000, \$500,000 and \$1,000,000. The price bid is the par value less an amount equal to discount to maturity at the rate the bidder is willing to accept. Ordinarily payment is in immediately available funds, but occasionally payment is by credits to war loan deposit accounts. Except for the allotment of \$200,00056 to any bidder at a fixed price equivalent to a yield of approximately 3/8 percent, awards are granted on the basis of the highest bid. A bidder may submit tenders at more than one price, but a separate tender is required at each price.57

In order to permit immediate delivery of securities reacquired under the repurchase option, it became necessary to deal with them separately. Instead of keeping them in the "System account," as is the case with bills purchased outright and with securities pur-

⁵⁶ Prior to November 30, 1944, the amount that might be allotted in this way was \$100,000.

⁶⁷ Treasury Department Circular No. 418 as amended, and Federal Reserve Bulletin (July 1942) pp. 631-32.

CHART 8—Treasury Bills, Weekly Issues and Totals Outstanding January 1942 · December 1944



Source: Treasury Bulletin.

chased through ordinary open market operations, Treasury bills subject to the repurchase option are held in the Bank's own account by the individual Reserve Bank making the purchase.⁵⁸ Where a member bank leaves Treasury bills with a Federal Reserve Bank for safekeeping, a transfer from Treasury bills to the reserve account, or vice versa, involves little more than notifying the Bank of the member bank's desire to make the shift.

b. Transactions in Treasury Bills, Volume and Yield

Prior to the establishment of the posted bill rate, the weekly issues of Treasury bills had fluctuated between \$100 and \$200 million (see Chart 8). With the inauguration of the new policy the weekly issue was raised from \$150 to \$250 million. In the course of the following year the amount issued each week was increased to approximately \$900 million and by June 1943 to approximately \$1 billion. It remained at this figure until May 1944 when it was increased to \$1.2 billion, and continued at that level to the end of the year with the exception of a seven week period in October and November when weekly issues amounted to \$1.3 billion.

The total volume of bills outstanding was around \$2 billion at the start of the posted bill policy, and rose gradually from that point to a little over \$13 billion in September 1943. The increase initiated in May 1944 raised the total to over \$16 billion in December.

Throughout most of the year preceding the establishment of the fixed buying rate, the average rate of yield on Treasury bills had been below $\frac{1}{4}$ percent, much of the time well below. With the authorization of a $\frac{3}{8}$ percent rate, the average yield at which Treasury bills were sold rose toward this level. At one time a considerable proportion of the bills issued were bought at a price to yield somewhat less than $\frac{3}{8}$ percent, but the amount of the premium and the proportion of the total issue sold at a premium subsequently decreased and from the middle of 1943 onward the average yield conformed closely to the official rate.

Holdings of Treasury bills by commercial banks and by the Federal Reserve Banks have undergone pronounced changes in both absolute and relative amounts (see Table 15 and Chart 9). At the

⁵⁸ Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Annual Report, 1942, p. 108.

TABLE 15—BANK HOLDINGS OF TREASURY BILLS, JANUARY 1942 TO NOVEMBER 1944 (doilar figures in millions)

	Federa	Federal Reserve Banks		Commercial Banks	
End of	Doliar Volume	% of Total Bills Outstanding	Dollar Volume	% of Total Bills Outstanding	
1942					
January			\$1,428	67.9%	
February			1,292	64.5	
March	••	••	710	43.0	
April	\$91	4.7%	1,191	61.0	
May	156	6.9	1,350	59.8	
June	244	9.7	1,557	62.1	
July	566	15.5	2,263	61.8	
August	696	16.7	2,648	63.5	
September	657	14.2	2,884	62.4	
October	481	9.4	3,468	67.7	
November	383	6.7	4,216	73.7	
December	1,010	15.2	4,497	67.9	
1943					
January	689	.9.3	5,568	75.0	
February	1,475	17.9	5,302	64.4	
March	2,087	22.6	5,069	54.9	
April	2.430	24.2	6,415	63.9	
May	2,442	22.5	7,017	64.7	
June	3,815	32.2	6,502	54.8	
July	4,896	39.3	5,939	47.7	
August	5,701	44.4	5,233	40.7	
September	5,351	41.0	6,448	49.4	
October	5,547	42.5	6.227	47.7	
November	6,163	47.1	5,643	43.2	
December	6,768	51.8	4,716	36.1	
1944				•	
January	6.941	53.0	4,904	37.4	
February	6.354	48.5	5,484	41.8	
March	6.532	49.7	4,606	35.0	
April	7,641	58.1	4,137	31.5	
May	8,466	61.5	3,627	26.3	
June	8.872	60.2	4,894	33.2	
July	9.065	58.2	5,477	35.2	
August	10,074	64.0	4,554	29.0	
September	10.783	68.2	3.613	23.0	
October	11.551	71.9	3.091	19.2	
November	11,868	72.3	2,935	17.9	

Source: Treasury Bulletin and Federal Reserve Bulletin.

• Selected banks covered by Treasury Department survey, numbering under 6,000 at the start of the period and over 7,000 at the end.

end of April 1942, i.e., just before the posted bill policy became effective, commercial banks held 61 percent of the total amount outstanding and the Federal Reserve Banks held under 5 percent. With the expansion in the amount of bills currently being issued, both commercial banks and Reserve Banks increased their holdings. In May 1943, the volume of Treasury bills held by commercial banks reached a peak of \$7,017 million. At that time 65 percent out of a total of \$10,853 million of Treasury bills outstanding were lodged in commercial banks. On the same date the twelve Federal

CHART 9-DISTRIBUTION OF TREASURY BILL HOLDINGS, April 1942 - November 1944



Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin and Treasury Bulletin.

Reserve Banks, with \$1,531 million on repurchase option and \$911 million owned outright, held 22 percent of the total.

Beginning in June 1943, and again toward the end of the year, Treasury bills poured into the Federal Reserve Banks. Until May 1943 the Treasury bill account of the Federal Reserve could claim to be primarily a device for adjusting variations in the cash requirements of member banks. From then on, although there were movements in and out, the account was no longer principally an adjusting mechanism. The primary reason for the growth of the account was the need for additional Reserve Bank credit following heavy demands for liquid funds by member banks and the public generally. The fact that the need expressed itself so largely in the acquisition of Treasury bills by the Reserve Banks was partly a reflection, apparently, of the saturation of demand for Treasury bills on the part of banks and of a desire to shift to other securities carrying a higher yield. This desire showed itself both in the sale to the Reserve Banks of bills originally acquired by banks and in the necessity of the Reserve Banks absorbing a larger proportion of new issues by taking them off the hands of dealers without their ever reaching the vaults of commercial banks.

The fact that a considerable volume of Treasury bill holdings was being shifted from commercial banks to the Federal Reserve did not mean that Treasury bills had ceased to act as a cushioning device. There was still a substantial movement in and out of the account, and commercial banks made use of bills to obtain additional reserves when necessary, or to invest cash when temporarily in excess of needs. From the start of the Treasury bill policy, Federal Reserve holdings of bills fell essentially into two parts – those that served primarily as a cushion, and those held as the result of a more or less permanent addition to the supply of reserves in the market. With the passage of time, the second category became of increasingly greater importance.

In general, the Treasury bills held by the Reserve Banks on repurchase option have constituted a high proportion of the total though the share declined greatly in 1944 (Table 16). The maximum amount held on this basis was reached in October 1944, with a total of \$5,012 million. It is customary to grant the repurchase option more or less automatically when banks take the initiative in selling bills. The actual volume of bills held under option is

TABLE 16—TREASURY BILLS HELD BY FEDERAL RESERVE BANKS SUBJECT TO REPURCHASE OPTION, SEPTEMBER 1942 TO DECEMBER 1944 (dollar figures in millions)

End of	Amount	Percentage of Total Bills Held by Federal Reserve Banks
1942		
September	\$207	31.5%
October	96	20.0
November	47	12.3
December	578	57.2
1943		
January	296	43.0
February	860	58.3
March	1,240	59.4
April	1,377	56.7
May	1,531	62.7
June	2,810	78.7
July	3,803	77.7
August	4,486	78.7
September	4,248	79.4
October	• 4,396	79.3
November	4,688	76.1
December	3,845	56.8
1944		
January	3,617	52.1
February	2,908	45.8
March	3,39 8	52.0
April	4,001	52.4
May	4,093	48.3
June	3,655	41.2
July	3,564	39.4
August	4,583	45.5
September	4,829	47.8
October	5,012	43.6
November	4,584	38.6
December	3,984	35.7

Source: Federal Reserve Bulletin.

not of great significance, since it does not necessarily reflect an expectation to repurchase. Once a given volume of Reserve credit is built up it becomes necessary for the Reserve Banks, in order to avoid a contraction, to replace bills and other Treasury securities as they mature. Replacement is ordinarily effected by buying Treasury bills, and inasmuch as bills acquired in this manner are not held under the option to repurchase, the result is a declining ratio of option bills to the total.

The principal need of commercial banks for additional liquid funds was to meet the demand for currency in circulation and to satisfy the rise in reserve requirements resulting from the growth in deposits. After April 1943 banks were no longer required to hold reserves against Treasury deposits based on newly issued securities purchased from the Treasury. Consequently, the transfer of large sums from private accounts to the government during war loan drives served to release reserves. These reserves were required again, as disbursments from government balances gradually transferred deposits back to private ownership.

This factor was largely responsible, during the Third War Loan Drive, for a reduction in member bank reserve requirements of \$1,707 million between September 8 and October 6, 1943. In the Fourth War Loan Drive reserve requirements fell by \$947 million between January 26 and February 23, 1944, in the Fifth by \$1,373 million between June 14 and July 12, 1944, and in the Sixth by \$976 million between November 22 and December 20, 1944. Instead of excess reserves rising by an equal amount, they increased by only \$54 million in February, by \$504 million in July and by \$215 million in December; the difference resulted largely from the use of free reserves to purchase Treasury bills.⁵⁹ The pronounced short-run fluctuations in the amount of required reserves rendered the introduction of the Treasury bill policy doubly important and timely, because it facilitated adjustments to temporary changes in liquidity requirements.

c. The Role of the Dealer

In general a smaller proportion of the amount of Treasury bills applied for in each district is allocated in New York than in any of the other districts (see Table 17). However, the proportion of the total taken in the New York District has shown a tendency to increase. Both these features of the distribution of Treasury bills

³⁹ Also see Table 15. Holdings of Treasury bills by investors other than financial institutions and United States government agencies tended to increase prior to war loan drives and then to decrease (*Treasury Bulletin*).

TABLE 17-TREASURY BILL TENDERS AND ALLOCATIONS BY FEDERAL RESERVE DISTRICTS, DECEMBER 1942 AND DECEMBER 1944 (Allow Servers in classical)

(dollar figures in thousands)

	December 23, 1942			December 22, 1944		
District	Applied for	Accef	oted	A & b 12 - 2 4 - 1	Accepted	
District	Applied for	Amount	Percent of Total	л ррпеа зот	Amount	Percent of Total
Boston	\$32,265	\$21,043	3.50%	\$39,775	\$26,495	2.20%
New York	789,657	319,978	53.27	1,333,298	823,778	68.53
Philadelphia	35,906	20,187	3.36	51,905	35,385	2.94
Cleveland	35,650	20,092	3.34	29,265	28,065	2.33
Richmond	21,767	12,466	2.08	13,268	12,468	1.04
Atlanta	10,692	5,958	.99	12,570	12,330	1.03
Chicago	155,687	105,401	17.55	282,950	180,750	15.04
St. Louis	21,042	12,362	2.06	20,120	13,920	1.16
Minneapolis	16,862	15,389	2.56	8,990	6,580	.55
Kansas City	12,268	10,464	1.74	14,111	11,711	.97
Dallas	10,990	9,485	1.58	9,615	9,615	.80
San Francisco	77,620	47,884	7.97	52,165	40,965	3.41
ALL RESERVE				<u>.</u>		
BANKS	\$1,220,406	\$600,709	100.00%	\$1,868,032	\$1,202,062	100.00%

Source: Treasury Department, Press Releases, December 22, 1942 and December 23, 1944.

are a reflection of the important role played by dealers in government securities.

It has been customary for dealers, and some leading banks, to present large bids at the weekly offerings of Treasury bills.⁶⁰ The amounts applied for under current conditions do not represent what dealers expect to be able to pass on to their regular customers. Their bids serve the useful purpose, however, of helping to assure that the entire issue will be taken. In substance, the dealers in government securities underwrite, to the extent of their bids, each issue of Treasury bills. They, in turn, resell to the Federal Reserve at the official rate the bills they have been unable to distribute.⁶¹ The bills thus turned back to the Federal Reserve by the dealers

⁶⁰ The bids are usually entered at 99.905, since these three decimal places correspond nearest to a yield of $\frac{4}{5}$ percent. However, the price varies slightly according to whether the period is for 91 or 92 days.

⁶¹ During the period under review the secondary distribution to dealers' customers has usually been small.

are sold as of the issue date, and all the interest income accrues to the Reserve Banks. Purchases from dealers enable the Reserve Banks to replace maturing Treasury obligations and thus offset any tendency for the volume of Reserve credit to contract.

The volume of sales to dealers is not published. In effect the amount dealers take is determined by the demand from other purchasers. Since the larger dealers in government securities are located in New York, a substantial increase in the proportion of sales in New York may indicate an increase in the amount of bills absorbed by dealers.⁶² Such an indication is further strengthened if, at the same time, the share sold at the low rate rises or the average moves up toward the ⁵/₈ percent yield. The combination of these various factors points to an increased reliance upon sales to dealers after the middle of 1943. The decline in allotments in New York at certain dates, particularly during war loan drives, when banks are in a position to expand their purchases of Treasury bills is further evidence of the residual position occupied by the dealers.

d. Treasury Bill Policy as an Adjusting Mechanism

The introduction of the Treasury bill policy provided an effective mechanism for enabling the Federal Reserve Banks to put additional funds into the market. Inasmuch as the initiative in effecting changes in the volume of cash rests with the individual member banks, the flow of cash is more or less automatically adjusted with respect to amount, place and time. Moreover, the mechanism facilitates, although it does not assure, the automatic contraction of reserve balances whenever and wherever they become excessive. The purchase and sale of Treasury bills permits more precise adjustments than ordinary open market operations, just as these permit finer adjustments than are possible by means of changes in reserve requirements. In short, it is most sensitive to changes in the liquidity needs of banks.

The Treasury bill technique has the further advantage that it does not necessitate any administrative decisions on the part of the

⁶² This evidence, however, is far from conclusive. If purchases by banks and other buyers in New York were to decline, the proportion taken by dealers might increase without any change appearing in the total absorption of bills by the District as a whole.

authorities, whose role is purely passive. As regards the initiative resting with the banks and the automatic adjustment to varying requirements of particular banks it resembles discount and bankers' acceptance operations.⁶³ At the time of its introduction, the great advantage of Treasury bill policy over discount policy in meeting the liquidity requirements arising out of the war was that it had no popular prejudice with which to contend. Its superiority lay not so much in its technical provisions as in the manner in which it circumvented the tradition against borrowing.

Treasury bills have provided an effective means of adjusting the cash position of banks. But this is only one of the ends served by Treasury bills, and in the course of time certificates and other Treasury obligations of still longer maturity have also come to perform something of the function of an adjusting medium. In terms of its ideal functioning as a regulator of the quantity of member bank reserves, it might have been expected that changes in the volume of Treasury bills offered for sale to the Reserve Banks would reflect changes in the banks' needs for currency and reserves. Thus a sustained increase in Federal Reserve holdings of bills might have been taken to indicate an overissue, and to guide the Treasury in cutting down on future offerings. No such automatic operation has been realized. During part of the time increased offerings of bills at the Federal Reserve Banks reflected not so much a change in the credit needs of member banks as their desire to substitute higher-yield securities for the low-yield Treasury bills.

e. Relation to Treasury Financing

By the middle of 1943 the magnitude of Federal Reserve holdings of Treasury bills exceeded the proportions of what could reasonably be regarded as an adjustment fund. From that time on Treasury bills were primarily the means relied upon by the Reserve Banks to maintain an adequate volume of liquid funds in the market. In fulfilling this purpose, they had the further effect of enabling the Treasury to borrow from the Reserve Banks at a low rate of interest. The purchase of Treasury bills constituted a form

⁶³ In the case of discounting, the authorities are technically not entirely passive since they must pass upon the quality of the paper presented; not even this is necessary in the case of the purchase of Treasury bills.

of borrowing from the Reserve Banks that was less likely to provoke criticism than borrowing directly or by means of other securities.

Instead of increasing Treasury borrowing from the Federal Reserve Banks this policy may actually have had the opposite effect. The amount of securities absorbed by the Reserve Banks was determined primarily by the requirements of member banks for additional reserves. To the extent that the Treasury bill policy led to the utilization of excess reserves that would otherwise have remained idle, its effect was to restrict the creation of new Reserve Bank credit and therefore the total purchases of Treasury obligations by the Reserve Banks.

In the absence of the activation of excess reserves, it would have been necessary for the Reserve Banks to provide that much more credit by other means.⁶⁴ The payment of interest on what were in effect the excess reserves of member banks did not necessarily represent any additional cost to the Treasury, even though it increased the earnings of commercial banks. Assuming the same rate of interest on the securities that would have been acquired by the Reserve Banks as on the Treasury bills actually held by the member banks in lieu of excess reserves, the cost to the Treasury would be the same under either method of financing. The chief difference is that if a correspondingly larger volume of reserves had been created, the Treasury would have been paying interest to the Reserve Banks instead of to member banks.

f. Relation to Other Federal Reserve Policies

The Treasury bill policy, and particularly the circumstances attending its introduction, provided a means of educating banks away from their dependence upon large excess reserves to assure liquidity. Under conditions prevailing in wartime the existence of excess reserves has little direct bearing on credit control, since there is slight occasion for the expansion of bank credit except as may be necessitated by the Treasury's financing of the war, and the Reserve

⁶⁴ This observation presumes that considerations of national policy call for the creation of commercial bank credit in whatever amounts are necessary to meet the needs of the government's program of war finance, and that the Federal Reserve was under obligation to provide the reserves essential to the attainment of this end,

authorities would hardly be disposed to prevent that sort of expansion even if they could.⁶⁵

The future level of reserves, however, will be of considerable significance in the control of credit by the Federal Reserve officials after the war. Even though present policies should entirely eliminate excess reserves, they might easily emerge again as a result, for example, of a contraction of the currency.⁶⁶ In any case, the amount of excess reserves will probably be less than it would have been if the excess had not been reduced during the war.

Under ordinary circumstances the volume of excess reserves is of considerable importance to potential changes in the circulating medium. However, in wartime the actual increase in deposits is governed by the needs of Treasury financing in relation to other sources of income, rather than by the amount of member bank reserves. Failure to utilize excess reserves merely leads to enlarged Reserve Bank credit operations, and does not affect materially the amount by which deposits of commercial banks are increased.

g. Relation to Member Bank Operations

The posted bill rate had the effect, in substance, of enabling banks to earn interest on their excess reserves without undergoing the slightest sacrifice of liquidity. As contrasted with holding an equal amount of assets in the form of excess reserves, it is considerably more profitable to put them into Treasury bills. But it is not to be supposed that this is the only, or necessarily the most profitable, alternative that is open to a bank. The bank also has the choice of putting its funds into Treasury certificates yielding $\frac{7}{8}$ percent with the assurance that it can borrow on them at any time from its Federal Reserve Bank at a preferential rate of $\frac{1}{2}$ percent. Or it can buy Treasury bonds bearing, for example, a 2 percent return and use them as collateral in borrowing at the official discount rate, now 1 percent. The use of certificates would seem to involve no significant sacrifice of liquidity as compared with Treasury bills.

⁶⁵ The Federal Reserve officials have, of course, encouraged the financing of the war as far as possible by means other than borrowing from commercial banks.

⁶⁶ As indicated elsewhere, the existence of large holdings of Treasury bills by the Federal Reserve Banks will facilitate absorption of excess reserves in case they emerge in the future. The running off of bills would eliminate reserves with much less pressure on security prices than would result from sales of other types of securities in the open market.

It could, however, be argued that on notes and bonds there is greater risk, since the Federal Reserve discount rate may some day be raised and the privilege of borrowing on government securities

	\$10,000,000 in the form of:			
	Excess Reserves	Treasury Bills	Certifi- cates	10-Year Bonds
Income while not in use to meet reserve requirements (9 months)				
Amount	nil	\$28,125	\$65,625	\$150,000
Net rate per annum	0%	%%	1/8%	2%
Net income while used as, or to pro-				
vide, required reserves (8 months) b				
Amount	nil	nil	\$9,375	\$25,000
Net rate per annum	0%	0%	₩%%	1%
Total income for year				
Amount	nil	\$28,125	\$75,000	\$175,000
Average rate per annum	0%	9/32%	\$4%	1%/%

TABLE 18—Possible Income from Alternative Methods of Providing Liquidity^a

. Assumptions:

Bank desires to hold \$10,000,000 in a form to meet fluctuations in cash requirements;

2. Over the period of a year the funds will actually be in use to meet reserve requirements, on the average, one-fourth of the time;

3. The posted bill policy is continued and rates of ½ percent and 1 percent, respectively, are maintained on borrowing from the Federal Reserve on notes secured by government obligations under and over one year maturity.

b In the case of certificates and bonds, dollar amount represents interest received on security minus interest paid on advance from Reserve Bank.

at par be withdrawn. The market value of longer-term securities is clearly subject to a greater degree of depreciation in the event of a rise in rates of interest.

The differences in return resulting from electing each of the four methods of providing for sudden increases in cash requirements are indicated in Table 18. The assumption made in this comparison, that the cash would be required a quarter of the time, is probably unduly generous, and to that extent the calculations understate the gain obtainable from putting funds into certificates or bonds in preference to buying Treasury bills. While the use of Treasury bills is clearly more advantageous than holding excess reserves, the gain is greater still from buying certificates or bonds.

End of	Treasury	Certificates
2	Bills	of Indebtedness
1942		
July	\$2,263	\$1.921
August	2,648	3,008
September	2,884	3,978
October	3,468	3,782
November	4,216	4,389
December	4,497	6,470
1943		
January	5,568	6.594
February	5,302	6,837
March	5,069	6,845
April	6,415	9,197
May	7,017	9,759
June	6,502	9,823
July	5,939	9,890
August	5,233	11,000
September	6,448	11,936
October	. 6,227	13,357
November	5,643	13,159
December	4,716	12,684
1944		
January	4,904	13,335
February	5,484	13,030
March	4,606	12,918
April	4,137	12,953
May	3,627	12,924
June	4,894	15,013
July	5,477	15,943
August	4,555	15,987
September	3,614	15,683
October	3,092	15,447
November	2,935	15,862

TABLE 19—Commercial Bank Holdings of Bills and Certificates, July 1942 to November 1944^a (in millions)

Source: Treasury Bulletin.

Banks covered by Treasury Department survey.

Reliance upon either certificates or bonds in lieu of Treasury bills to provide liquidity is discouraged, however, by the prejudice against borrowing,⁶⁷ but this obstacle was not sufficient to prevent

67 A proposal was advanced to extend the buying policy, at a suitable rate, to certificates for the purpose in part of overcoming this obstacle.

a shift from bills to certificates during 1943 and 1944, as may be seen from Table 19. At the end of November 1942 commercial bank holdings of bills and certificates were fairly evenly balanced. At that time the commercial banks covered in the Treasury Department's survey held \$4.2 billion of Treasury bills and \$4.4 billion of certificates. From then until the end of September 1943, both increased, but certificates increased more rapidly than bills. On that date the commercial banks included in the Treasury survey held \$6.4 billion in bills and \$11.9 billion in certificates. Thereafter holdings of certificates continued to rise while holdings of Treasury bills decreased. At the end of November 1944, commercial banks held \$2.9 billion in bills and \$15.9 billion in certificates. Whether there may have been a disposition to shift funds into still longer maturities as an alternative to holding them in either excess reserves or bills is obscured by the over-all growth in the volume of government securities.

In view of the advantages of holding assets in some other form than excess reserves, and the absence of any appreciable sacrifice of liquidity, it is somewhat surprising to find that excess reserves showed no tendency to disappear. Throughout most of the first half of 1943 the weekly total of member bank excess reserves fluctuated between \$1.5 and \$2.3 billion. Thereafter they declined, but it was not until December that they fell below \$1 billion. Excess reserves were chiefly concentrated, however, in country banks. At the middle of December 1944 excess reserves were distributed among different classes of banks as follows:⁶⁶

Class of Bank	Required Reserves (mil	Excess Reserves lions)	Percentage of Excess	
Central reserve city	\$4,602	\$30	.7	
Reserve city	5,295	3 59	6.8	
Country	2.987	895	30.0	

On the average, country banks at the end of 1944 held excess reserves amounting to approximately \$140,000 per bank. No entirely satisfactory explanation has been offered of why excess reserves of these proportions continued to be maintained. In some instances banks subject to excess profits taxation are said to have

68 Federal Reserve Bulletin (February 1945) p. 145.

felt that the net gain from holding bills rather than cash was not worth the bother involved. Country banks, accustomed to a considerably higher rate of return, may have found the rate of return insufficient to attract them and also may have been deterred by lack of familiarity with the discount feature of Treasury bills. Others clung to the view that it was desirable to have a certain amount of excess reserves in the accustomed form.

There was, nevertheless, a tendency for the total volume of excess reserves to move irregularly downward. Their amount, after fluctuating for a time about a reduced total, repeatedly broke through to a new level. How far this downward progression would continue was never entirely clear. The fact that excess reserves still exist among smaller banks does not, in any case, obscure the success' of the Treasury bill policy in helping to eliminate them among the largest banks and to reduce them among others.

IN REVIEW

The most conspicuous banking change since the start of the war has been the growth in holdings of Treasury obligations, which rose from 40 percent of the earning assets of all commercial banks in June 1939 to 71 percent five years later. During the same period the volume of other types of bank investments and loans declined or remained approximately unchanged. As a result, only a small proportion of commercial bank assets are vulnerable to a drop in commodity prices or agricultural land values such as occurred after the last war. Furthermore, the bulk of bank assets are no longer in a form likely to contract so abruptly in a period of business recession as they did in the early thirties.

The average maturity of assets has become shorter since 1939, with a pronounced increase in the proportion of securities maturing within one year and a sharp reduction in those maturing in ten years or longer. The rise in the proportion of short-term Treasury obligations to total bank assets has kept close pace with the decline in the proportion of cash. In June 1944 the sum of cash and shortterm Treasury securities held by all insured banks amounted to 38.6 percent of assets compared with 33.3 percent five years earlier. It is safe to say that today many bankers feel more oppressed by an excess than by a deficiency of liquidity. And on the basis of customary standards of excellence, the quality of bank assets seems higher today than ever before.

As in the last war period the entry of banks into the Federal Reserve System has been stimulated; membership in the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation has also increased. By the end of 1943, 48 percent of all commercial banks and over 87 percent of all commercial bank deposits were embraced in the Reserve System, while over 98 percent of bank deposits were in banks which were members of the FDIC.

During the last war the number of commercial banks increased by nearly 2,000, while in this war there has been a substantial decrease. Total deposits, however, have grown more rapidly in this period than they did from 1914 to 1920. As a result of the decline in number of banks and the growth in deposits, the average commercial bank at the end of 1943 was five times as large as at the postwar peak in 1920, and nearly twice as large as in June 1939. By the end of June 1943 there were 15 banks with assets of a billion dollars or more, compared with 8 in June 1939, and there were 423 banks with assets in excess of \$25 million, compared with 262 in 1939. Yet the growth of the largest banks has not kept pace with the growth of banks in other size categories; in 1939 the 10 largest banks held 25 percent of all commercial bank assets, while by 1943 their share had declined to 23 percent. The increase in average size was greatest for country banks and least for central reserve city banks - just the opposite of what happened in the years between 1920 and 1939.

The responsibilities imposed upon the banks for helping to assure an ample supply of ready funds for financing the war effort, which was the announced objective of banking policy, have brought with them a rise in the proportion of highest grade assets in bank portfolios, an increase in the average size of banks and higher net earnings. As judged by all conventional tests, these are the characteristics of strong and vigorous banking institutions. They are the outward, if not entirely conclusive, signs of greater safety and security than existed either at the end of the last war or at the start of the present war.

At the same time, however, the character of banking has drastically altered, for the war accelerated a trend that has prevailed since the last war. Banks have now become chiefly custodians of Federal debt, instead of being concerned mainly with furnishing working capital for commerce and industry. Because of the changes that have taken place the future of banking is linked, in large measure, to the future of the Federal securities market. And through this relationship and because of the duties the Reserve Banks have assumed vis a vis the securities market, the Federal Reserve System has come to occupy a position of unprecedented importance in the preservation of the safety and liquidity of the nation's banks.

National Bureau of Economic Research

Officers

N. I. STONE, Chairman SHEPARD MORGAN, President H. M. GROVES, Vice-President GEORGE B. ROBERTS, Treasurer W. J. CARSON, Executive Director MARTHA ANDERSON, Editor

Directors at Large

CHESTER I. BARNARD, President, New Jersey Bell Telephone Company DAVID FRIDAY, Consulting Economist OSWALD W. KNAUTH, New York City H. W. LAIDLER, Executive Director, League for Industrial Democracy SHEPARD MORGAN, Vice-President, Chase National Bank GEORGE B. ROBERTS, Vice-President, National City Bank BEARDSLEY RUML, Treasurer, R. H. Macy and Company HARRY SCHERMAN, President, Book-of-the-Month Club GEORGE SOULE, Director, The Labor Bureau, Inc. N. I. STONE, Consulting Economist J. RAYMOND WALSH. Economist, Congress of Industrial Organizations LEO WOLMAN, Columbia University

Directors by University Appointment

E. W. BAKKE, Yale C. C. BALDERSTON, Pennsylvania W. L. CRUM, Harvard GUY STANTON FORD, Minnesota T. O. YNTEMA, Chicago

Directors Appointed by Other Organizations

PERCIVAL F. BRUNDAGE, American Institute of Accountants FREDERICK C. MILLS, American Statistical Association BORIS SHISHKIN, American Federation of Labor WARREN C. WAITE, American Farm Economic Association DONALD H. WALLACE, American Economic Association

Research Staff

WESLEY C. MITCHELL, Director

Moses Abramovitz	RUTH P. MACK
ARTHUR F. BURNS	FREDERICK C. MILLS
MORRIS A. COPELAND	GEOFFREY H. MOORE
SOLOMON FABRICANT	RAYMOND J. SAULNIER
MILTON FRIEDMAN	GEORGE L. STIGLER
THOR HULTGREN	DONALD S. THOMPSON
SIMON KUZNETS	LEO WOLMAN

RALPH A. YOUNG

Relation of the Directors to the Work of the National Bureau of Economic Research

1. The object of the National Bureau of Economic Research is to ascertain and to present to the public important economic facts and their interpretation in a scientific and impartial manner. The Board of Directors is charged with the responsibility of ensuring that the work of the Bureau is carried on in strict conformity with this object.

2. To this end the Board of Directors shall appoint one or more Directors of Research.

3. The Director or Directors of Research shall submit to the members of the Board, or to its Executive Committee, for their formal adoption, all specific proposals concerning researches to be instituted.

4. No report shall be published until the Director or Directors of Research shall have submitted to the Board a summary drawing attention to the character of the data and their utilization in the report, the nature and treatment of the problems involved, the main conclusions and such other information as in their opinion would serve to determine the suitability of the report for publication in accordance with the principles of the Bureau.

5. A copy of any manuscript proposed for publication shall also be submitted to each member of the Board. For each manuscript to be so submitted a special committee shall be appointed by the President, or at his designation by the Executive Director, consisting of three Directors selected as nearly as may be one from each general division of the Board. The names of the special manuscript committee shall be stated to each Director when the summary and report described in paragraph (4) are sent him. It shall be the duty of each member of the committee to read the manuscript. If each member of the special committee signifies his approval within thirty days, the manuscript may be published. If each member of the special committee has not signified his approval within thirty days of the transmittal of the report and manuscript, the Director of Research shall then notify each member of the Board, requesting approval or disapproval of publication, and thirty additional days shall be granted for this purpose. The manuscript shall then not be published unless at least a majority of the entire Board and a two-thirds majority of those members of the Board who shall have voted on the proposal within the time fixed for the receipt of votes on the publication proposed shall have approved.

6. No manuscript may be published, though approved by each member of the special committee, until forty-five days have elapsed from the transmittal of the summary and report. The interval is allowed for the receipt of any memorandum of dissent or reservation, together with a brief statement of his reasons, that any member may wish to express; and such memorandum of dissent or reservation shall be published with the manuscript if he so desires. Publication does not, however, imply that each member of the Board has read the manuscript, or that either members of the Board in general, or of the special committee, have passed upon its validity in every detail.

7. A copy of this resolution shall, unless otherwise determined by the Board, be printed in each copy of every National Bureau book.

(Resolution adopted October 25, 1926, and revised February 6, 1933, and February 24, 1941) In the planning and conduct of all research under the Financial Research Program the National Bureau benefits from the advice and guidance of its Committee on Research in Finance. The functions of this committee are to review and supervise the specific research activities of the Program staff.

RALPH A. YOUNG, Chairman pro tempore – University of Pennsylvania; Director, Financial Research Program

RAYMOND J. SAULNIER, Secretary – Barnard College, Columbia University; Research Staff, National Bureau of Economic Research

BENJAMIN HAGGOTT BECKHART – Columbia University; Director of Research, Chase National Bank

WILLIAM J. CARSON – University of Pennsylvania; Executive Director, National Bureau of Economic Research

ERNEST M. FISHER – Director, Research in Mortgage and Real Estate Finance, The American Bankers Association

DAVID FRIDAY - Consulting Economist; Director, National Bureau of Economic Research

E. A. GOLDENWEISER - Director, Division of Research and Statistics, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System

F. CYRIL JAMES - Principal and Vice-Chancellor, McGill University

WALTER LICHTENSTEIN - Vice-President, First National Bank of Chicago

WALTER L. MITCHELL, JR. – Director of Surveys, Research and Statistical Division, Dun & Bradstreet, Inc.

WESLEY C. MITCHELL – Columbia University; Director of Research, National Bureau of Economic Research

SHEPARD MORGAN – Vice-President, Chase National Bank; President, National Bureau of Economic Research

WILLIAM I. MYERS - Dean, College of Agriculture, Cornell University

JACK H. RIDDLE - Economic Adviser, Bankers Trust Company

GEORGE BASSETT ROBERTS - Vice-President, The National City Bank; Treasurer, National Bureau of Economic Research

WOODLIEF THOMAS - Director, Division of Research and Statistics, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System

DONALD S. THOMPSON - Research Staff, National Bureau of Economic Research

ROBERT B. WARREN - Institute for Advanced Study

JOHN H. WILLIAMS – Dean, Littauer School, Harvard University; Vice-President, Federal Reserve Bank of New York

LEO WOLMAN – Columbia University; Research Staff, National Bureau of Economic Research

DONALB B. WOODWARD - Research Assistant to the President, Mutual Life Insurance Company of New York

Papers Published by the National Bureau of Economic Research

Occasional Papers

1	MANUFACTURING OUTPUT, 1929-1937 (December 1940) Solomon Fabricant . <th>25</th>	25
•2	NATIONAL INCOME, 1919-1938 (April 1941)	07
3	FINISHED COMMODITIES SINCE 1879, OUTPUT AND ITS COMPOSITION (August 1941) William H. Shau	25
4	THE RELATION BETWEEN FACTORY EMPLOYMENT AND OUTPUT SINCE 1899 (December 1941) Solomon Fabricant	95
5	RAILWAY EDDICUT TRAFFIC IN PROSPERITY AND DEDERSSION / February 1049)	• • • • • • • • • •
5	Thor Hultgren	25
6	USES OF NATIONAL INCOME IN PEACE AND WAR (March 1942)	95
•7	DEDNICTIVITY OF LABOR IN DEACE AND WAR (Sentember 1049)	49
1	Solomon Fabricant	25
•8	THE BANKING SYSTEM AND WAR FINANCE (February 1943) Charles R. Whitelesen	25
* 9	WARTIME 'PROSPERITY' AND THE FUTURE (March 1943)	
	Wesley C. Mitchell	35
10	THE EFFECT OF WAR ON BUSINESS FINANCING: Manufacturing and Trade, World War I (November 1943)	
	Charles H. Schmidt and Ralph A. Young	50
11	THE EFFECT OF WAR ON CURRENCY AND DEPOSITS (September 1943) Charles R. Whittlesey	35
12	PRICES IN A WAR ECONOMY: Some Aspects of the Present Price Structure of the United States (October 1943)	
1	Frederick C. Mills	35
13	RAILROAD TRAVEL AND THE STATE OF BUSINESS (December 1943)	
	Thor Hultgren	35

* Out of Print

14	THE LABOR FORCE IN WARTIME AMERICA (December 1943)	
	Clarence D. Long	50
15	RAILWAY TRAFFIC EXPANSION AND USE OF RESOURCES IN WORLD WAR II (February 1944) Thor Huligren	35
16	BRITISH AND AMERICAN PLANS FOR INTERNATIONAL CURRENCY STABILIZATION (January 1944)	
	No. Description of Description (Telephone 1014)	
17	NATIONAL PRODUCT, WAR AND PREWAR (FEDILUTY 1944) Simon Kuznets	50
18	Production of Industrial Materials in World Wars I and II (March 1944) Geoffrey H. Moore	50
19	CANADA'S FINANCIAL SYSTEM IN WAR (April 1944) Benjamin H. Higgins	50
00	New Way Encourses the Provide (April 1044)	
20	Otto Nathan	50
21	THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM IN WARTIME Anna Youngman	50
22	BANK LIQUIDITY AND THE WAR Charles R. Whittlesey	50

Technical Papers

1 A	Significance Test for Time Series and Other Ordered Observations
(September 1941)
11	V. Allen Wallis and Geoffrey H. Moore
2 T	HE RELATION OF COST TO OUTPUT FOR A LEATHER BELT SHOP
(1	December 1941)
J	oel Dean, with a Memorandum on Certain Problems in the Empirical
S	tudy of Costs by C. Reinold Noyes
3 B	asic Vields of Corporate Bonds, 1900-1942 (June 1942)
D	David Durand
	CHECKED
	0009.04